

Embargoed until 0:01am November 11

COVID-19 and the Northern Powerhouse

Tackling inequalities for UK health and productivity

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

FOREWORD



A Health Partnership for Northern England

Authors: Bambra, Clare., Munford, Luke., Alexandros, Alexiou., Barr, Ben., Brown, Heather., Davies, Hannah., Konstantinos, Daras., Mason, Kate., Pickett, Kate., Taylor, Catherine., Taylor-Robinson, David., Wickham, Sophie.

Cite as: Bambra, C., Munford, L., et al (2020) COVID-19 and the Northern Powerhouse, Northern Health Science Alliance, Newcastle.

Acknowledgements: Acknowledgements: This report is a joint piece of work between the Northern Health Science Alliance, the Northern NIHR Applied Research Collaborations (ARCs; North East and North Cumbria [reference NIHR200173], Greater Manchester [reference NIHR200174], North West Coast [reference NIHR200182], Yorkshire and Humber [reference NIHR200166]) and the NIHR School of Public Health Research [reference PD-SPH-2015]. The views expressed in this publication are those of the author(s) and not necessarily those of the National Institute for Health Research or the Department of Health and Social Care.

| 60 Second Summary | 4 |
|--|-----|
| Key Findings | 4&5 |
| Summary of Detailed Findings | 6 |
| Recommendations to Government | 7 |
| | 8 |
| 11 Productivity in the Northern Powerhouse | 8 |
| 1.2 Health in the Northern Powerhouse | 9 |
| 1.3 Health for Wealth in the Northern Powerhouse | 10 |
| 1.4 Covid-19 and Regional Inequalities | 11 |
| 1.5 COVID-19 and the Northern Powerhouse | 12 |
| CHAPTER 2: EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON HEALTH | 14 |
| AND PRODUCTIVITY IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE | |
| 2.1 Summary | 14 |
| 2.2 Regional differences in mortality rates | 14 |
| 2.2.1 COVID-19 mortality rates | 14 |
| 2.2.2 All-cause Mortality rates | 15 |
| 2.3 The potential effect of increased COVID-19 excess mortality on future productivity | 15 |
| 2.4 Unequal COVID-19 Unemployment rates | 1/ |
| 2.5 Statistical analysis of the geographical difference in outcomes | 17 |
| 2.61 COVID-19 Mortality Rates | 17 |
| 2.6.2 All-cause Mortality Rates | 18 |
| 2.6.3 Increase in the claimant count/unemployment rate (March to April) | 18 |
| 2.6.4 The effects of Deprivation | 19 |
| 2.7 Conclusion | 19 |
| CHAPTER 3: FEFECTS OF COVID-19 ON MENTAL AND | 20 |
| FINANCIAL WELLBEING IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE | 20 |
| 3.1 Summary | 20 |
| 3.2 Background and Introduction | 20 |
| 3.3 Mental wellbeing | 20 |
| 3.4 Number of hours worked per-week | 21 |
| 3.5 Furlough | 22 |
| 3.6 Loneliness | 22 |
| 3.7 New Universal Credit Claims | 22 |
| 3.8 Conclusion | 22 |
| CHAPTER 4: THE COVID-19 ECONOMIC CRISES | 24 |
| AND HEALTH IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE | |
| 4.1 Summary | 24 |
| 4.2 Economic Crisis/Austerity | 24 |
| 4.2.1 Impact of austerity across England: North-South divide | 24 |
| 4.2.2 An Increased North-South health divide. | 25 |
| 4.3 The COVID-19 economic crisis and the North-South Divide | 20 |
| | 21 |
| CHAPTER 5: COVID-GENERATION: CHILDREN | 28 |
| AND THE FUTURE OF THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE | |
| 5.1 Summary | 28 |
| 5.2 Child Poverty in the Northern Powerhouse | 28 |
| 5.3 Austerity, Children and the North | 30 |
| 5.4 The COVID-19 Context for Children and Young People | 30 |
| 5.4.1 Education and employment | 30 |
| 5.5 Conclusion | 31 |
| | 0. |
| CHAPTER 6: LEVELLING-UP - RECOMMENDATIONS | 32 |
| TECHNICAL APPENDICES | 34 |
| Appendix for Chapter 2 | 34 |
| Appendix for Chapter 3 | 38 |
| Appendix for Chapter 4 | 38 |
| Appendix for Chapter 5 | 39 |

This report is a spotlight on the disproportionate effect of COVID-19 and the underlying inequality that helps to fuel this disparity of impact. The writing has been on the wall for many years now but it will be for years to come that we are all

responsible for.

Office for National

UK had stopped

In September 2019, the

Statistics (ONS) revealed

that life expectancy in the

time since records began.

improving for the first

Professor Cheng-Hock Toh, MD, FRCP, FRCPath Academic vice-president, Royal College of Physicians London

Between 2011 and 2017, improvement was slower in the UK than in the majority of OECD countries. Four months later, Health Equity in England: The Marmot Review 10 Years On was published by the Institute of Health Equity. The RCP, along with 20 other leading health organisations, wrote to the Prime Minister to urge the government to accept Sir Michael Marmot's recommendations.

Sadly, as this report shows, those with the fewest resources have indeed borne the brunt of the negative impacts of the pandemic on health and the economy.

As Sir Michael tweeted on 12 June in response to ONS data on the rate of deaths involving COVID-19: "Inequalities in mortality from #COVID19 - the social gradient - are similar to inequalities in mortality from all causes, suggesting that the general causes of health inequalities as laid out in #Marmot2020 apply to COVID19 plus some extra in more deprived areas". This is not what we should, or do, expect to find in the UK in 2020. Around 20 countries are more populous

UK in 2020. Around 20 countries are more populous than ours, yet we have the fifth highest GDP in the world. Why, then, does OECD data show we are only 17th in terms of life expectancy?

The causes, as the ONS said about the slowdown it identified in September last year, "are likely to be complex." Which reminds me of the foreword to the

1980 report of the working group on inequalities in health, better known as the 'Black Report' as the chair of the group was the then president of the Royal College of Physicians (RCP), Sir Douglas Black. 3

In his foreword, the secretary of state explained why: "It will be seen that the Group has reached the view that the causes of health inequalities are so deep rooted that only a major and wide-ranging programme of public expenditure is capable of altering the pattern. I must make it clear that additional expenditure on the scale which could result from the report's recommendations – the amount involved could be upwards of $\pounds 2$ billion a year – is quite unrealistic in present or any foreseeable economic circumstances, quite apart from any judgement that may be formed of the effectiveness of such expenditure in dealing with the problems identified. I cannot, therefore, endorse the Group's recommendations."

While £2 billion was around a sixth of the health budget at the time, the figures in the report are before you outline the cost of choosing not to ignore the problem. A similar choice faces us today: invest in the health of the nation now, or fail to realise our economic and social potential in the future, instead spending money on caring for people who are ill but do not need to be.

This is why the RCP this year convened the Inequalities in Health Alliance (IHA), which has a growing membership of over 100 organisations with an interest in health and care. We are together asking the Prime Minister to develop a cross-government strategy to reduce health inequalities as a matter of urgency - and invite you all to join this call with us.

Because while the pandemic has not created new inequalities, it has exacerbated existing ones. As we said in the letter to the Prime Minister on behalf of the IHA, "COVID-19 has exposed how health inequalities can have an impact not just over a lifetime, but a matter of weeks."

As such a rich country, we should have all done more to protect all our citizens from the shockwaves of a crisis. But we should not wallow in that shame or blame but act. The impact of the pandemic will be felt for years to come, but we still have time to make sure it is felt equally.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

60 Second Summary

The COVID-19 pandemic has hit the country unevenly with a disproportionate effect on the North of England. There is a well-known productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England of £4 per person per hour. There is also a substantial health gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England, with average life expectancy 2 years lower in the North. In our 2018 'Health for Wealth' report, the NHSA found that: improving health in the Northern Powerhouse would reduce the regional gap in productivity by 30% or £1.20 per-person per-hour, generating an additional £13.2 billion in UK GDP.

However, the COVID-19 pandemic has vastly changed the regional context.

Key findings

Mortality rates during the first wave (March to July 2020) were higher in the Northern Powerhouse than the rest of England

- An extra 12.4 more people per 100,000 died in the Northern Powerhouse than the rest of England due to COVID-19
- An extra 57.7 more people per 100,000 died in the Northern Powerhouse than the rest of England due to all-causes
- These extra 57.7 deaths per 100,000 could cost the UK Economy an additional £6.86bn in lost productivity (measured by GVA)
- Economic outcomes, particularly unemployment rates, were hardest hit in the Northern Powerhouse
- Mental and financial wellbeing was hardest hit in the Northern Powerhouse, as was loneliness

Reductions in mental wellbeing in the Northern Powerhouse could cost the UK economy up to £5 billion in reduced productivity (measured by GVA)

Austerity disproportionately affected the Northern Powerhouse, particularly its areas of high deprivation. We estimate that reductions in the core spending power of local authorities in the Northern Powerhouse by £1 per-head cost £3.17 per-head in lost productivity (measured by GVA), equivalent to around a £2bn loss in GDP per-vear

The Northern Health Science Alliance commissioned this report

working with the Northern ARCs (NIHR Applied Research Collaborations: ARC North East and North Cumbria, ARC Greater Manchester,

ARC North West Coast, ARC Yorkshire and Humber) to understand

the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on health and productivity in

'levelling up' regional health and productivity, across the life course.

post-COVID-19 'levelling up' industrial strategy, central government

should pay particular attention to the importance of supporting the

physical and mental health and development of the Northern

Powerhouse as a route to increased prosperity.

the Northern Powerhouse and to explore the opportunities for

Our report shows the unequal health and economic impacts of

COVID-19 on the Northern Powerhouse. As it develops its

Pre-pandemic child health, a key predictor of life-long health and economic productivity, was poor and deteriorating. Since the pandemic adverse trends in poverty, education, employment and mental health for children and young people have been exacerbated.

The productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen for subsequent generations without a COVID-19 recovery strategy that prioritises families with children.



the rest of England due to all-causes

Mental and financial wellbeing was hardest hit in the Northern Powerhouse. as was Ioneliness

Pre-pandemic child health, a key predictor of life-long health and economic productivity, was poor and deteriorating. Since the pandemic adverse trends in poverty, education, employment and mental health for children and young people have been exacerbated.

Reductions in mental wellbeing in the Northern Powerhouse could cost the UK economy up to



in reduced productivity (measured by GVA)

died in the **EX** PER 100,000

Northern **Powerhouse** than the rest of England due to COVID-19

We estimate that reducing the core spending power of local authorities by **£1 per-head** will cost **£3.17 per-head** in lost productivity (measured by GVA). equivalent to a

loss in GDP per-year

5

The productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen for subsequent generations without a COVID-19 recovery strategy that prioritises families with children

RECOMMENDATIONS TO GOVERNMENT 7

Summary of Detailed Findings

Chapter 2: EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON HEALTH AND PRODUCTIVITY IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

6

On average, the rates of mortality attributable to COVID-19 in the first wave (March to July 2020) were higher in the Northern Powerhouse than in the rest of the country

> ■ 12.4 more people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England including London (95% CI: 2.2 to 22.6)

> ■ 21.4 more people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England excluding London (95% CI: 12.7 to 30.2)

On average, the rates of mortality attributable to all-causes were also much higher in the Northern Powerhouse than in the rest of the country

■ 57.7 more people per 100,000 died of all causes in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England including London (95% CI: 41.3 to 74.2)

■ 63.2 more people per 100,000 died of all causes in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England excluding London (95% CI: 46.8 to 79.5)

We estimate that this excess Northern Powerhouse mortality could cost the UK Economy an additional £6.86bn in lost GDP The increased mortality rates in the Northern Powerhouse remains significant even after accounting for deprivation, ethnicity, and the age-structure of the population

Pre-COVID unemployment rates were higher in the Northern Powerhouse, and they rose the fastest there too in the first few months on the first wave



Chapter 3: EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON MENTAL AND FINANCIAL WELLBEING IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

People living in the Northern Powerhouse experienced a larger reduction in their mental wellbeing (particularly the North East and Yorkshire and the Humber) than the rest of the country

We estimate that the reductions in mental wellbeing in the Northern Powerhouse could cost the UK economy up to £5 billion in reduced productivity (measured by GVA)

People in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to have reduced their number of hours worked

People in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to have made new Universal Credit Claims

People in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to have experienced loneliness than the rest of England, particularly in the North East

Chapter 4: THE COVID-19 ECONOMIC CRISES AND HEALTH IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

A major reason the Northern Powerhouse could have disproportionately been affected by Covid-19 is because it was hit the hardest by austerity

This is directly linked to declining life expectancy; places that have experienced the greatest reduction in local authority and welfare funding (particularly concentrated in the Northern Powerhouse and the 'Red Wall' seats) have experienced greater declines in life expectancy over the last decade

Reducing core spending power of local authorities by £1 per-head cost £3.17 per-head in lost productivity (measured by GVA),

equivalent to a loss of £2bn per-year in GDP

Pre-Covid-19 mental health problems were 74% higher in the Northern Powerhouse than the rest of England and this is expected to get worse

Mental health affects productivity. Hence the productivity and GVA of the Northern Powerhouse will fall further behind the rest of the country unless action is taken

Chapter 5: COVID-GENERATION: CHILDREN AND THE FUTURE OF THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

Childhood health is a key predictor of later health and economic productivity

There are substantial, persistent regional inequalities in child health: children living in the North have worse health outcomes than children living in the rest of England

Child poverty rates in the Northern Powerhouse are amongst the highest in the country with child poverty as high as 41% in parts of the North East

The closing of Sure Start centres disproportionately hit the North, reversing improvements in school readiness they brought about

The pandemic has negatively impacted on education, employment and mental health for children and young people. In future, the productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen without further action

The productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen for subsequent generations without a COVID-19 recovery strategy that prioritises families with children

Short-term

Place additional

resource into the Test and Trace system in the Northern Powerhouse and deliver through local primary care, public health, NHS labs and local authority services to ensure full population

coverage

Target clinically vulnerable and deprived communities in the Northern Powerhouse in the first phase of the roll out of the COVID-19 vaccine

local authority resources and service provision for mental health in the Northern Powerhouse. Invest in research into mental health interventions in the North

3

Medium term

6 Deliver a £1 Provide additional billion fund ring-fenced to resource to local authorities tackle health and the NHS in inequalities at the Northern a regional Powerhouse by level and increasing the increase local existing NHS authority health public health funding to inequalities weighting address the within the NHS higher levels funding formula of deprivation and public in its reset and restore plans

'Health for Life' centres offering a life-long programme of health and wellbeing advice and healthy ageing programmes. Targeted to the most deprived areas in the North, they will take a health need preventative approach to in the North health directly

which need it

most

8

Create northern

support services from pre-natal to into the communities

Deliver health and mental health promotion interventions together with industry and employers, targeted at employee mental and physical health

9

Increase NHS and



4

Reduce child poverty – increase child benefit, increase the child element of Universal Credit by £20 per week, extend provision of free childcare, remove the benefit cap and the two-child limit; and extend provision of free school meals. Invest in children's services by increasing government grants to local authorities in the Northern Powerhouse

5

Maintain and increase the additional £1,000 extra funding of Universal Credit

10

Level up investment in health R&D in the North of England to create high value jobs and support local health and drive the economy

11

Recommit to ending child poverty

12

Develop a national strategy for action on the social determinants of health with the aim of reducing inequalities in health, with a key focus on children

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

There is a well-known productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse (Figure 1.1) and the Rest of England of £4 per person per hour.¹

There is also a large gap in health between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England, with life expectancy 2 years lower in the North. In our 2018 'Health for Wealth' report², the NHSA

found that: improving health in the Northern Powerhouse would reduce the regional gap in productivity by 30% or £1.20 per-person per-hour, generating an additional £13.2 billion in UK GDP.

8

However, the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic has vastly changed the regional context. So, the NHSA commissioned this report from four of its university members (Newcastle, Manchester, Liverpool, and York) to understand the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on health and productivity in the Northern Powerhouse and to explore the opportunities for 'levelling up' regional health and productivity.



This introductory chapter provides background on productivity, health and COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse.

1.1 Productivity in the Northern Powerhouse

The UK's productivity crisis is well-documented and entrenched. While labour productivity grew at its fastest rate for a decade in the second half of last year, Britain's annual productivity rate remains well below its pre-crisis peak. Nowhere is this decline more pronounced than in the North – where job growth since 2004 has been less than 1% compared to over 12% in London, the South East and the South West.⁴ The North has not been benefiting from economic growth:

The North of England generated over £327 billion Gross Value Added (GVA)⁵ to the UK economy in 2015 – around 20% of total UK GVA⁶.

However, the Northern Powerhouse accounts for 25% of the UK population (16 million people - of which 63% are of working age)⁷ so GVA per worker is well below that of the rest of the UK

The average GVA output per worker in the Northern Powerhouse is £44,850 - 13% less than the national average.⁸

GVA per hour worked was £28 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to £32 nationally.⁹

There are some places in the North that do better, such as

Cheshire, but generally, productivity is lower in the North.¹⁰

Average annual earnings in the Northern Powerhouse are more







than 10% lower than the rest of England (Figure 1.2).¹¹

Economic activity rates are also lower with higher rates of unemployment, economic inactivity and worklessness.
 For example, in 2018, economic inactivity rates were 25.8% in the North East compared to 18.8% in the South East.¹²

Table 1.1: Key Health Outcomes by English Region in 2018/19 (latest available data)

| | Population (millions) | Life expe birth | ectancy at (years) | CVD deaths (<75 years /100,000) | Cancer deaths (<75 years /100,000) | Diabetes % (> 17 years) | % Obese or overweight (> =18 years) |
|---------------------|--------------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|--|---|----------------------------|--|
| | | Men | Women | | | | |
| Northern Powerhouse | 15.5 | 78.3 | 82.0 | 83.8 | 146.5 | 7.3 | 65.1 |
| North East | 2.7 | 77.9 | 81.7 | 82.8 | 152.6 | 7.4 | 64.9 |
| North West | 7.3 | 78.3 | 81.8 | 86.6 | 145.6 | 7.2 | 64.9 |
| Yorkshire & Humber | 5.5 | 78.7 | 82.4 | 82.0 | 141.2 | 7.2 | 65.4 |
| REST OF ENGLAND | 40.5 | 80.0 | 83.5 | 67.8 | 127.9 | 6.9 | 61.8 |
| East Midlands | 4.8 | 79.4 | 82.9 | 73.5 | 133.4 | 7.3 | 64.2 |
| West Midlands | 5.9 | 78.9 | 82.7 | 78.4 | 138.4 | 7.8 | 65.4 |
| East of England | 6.2 | 80.3 | 83.7 | 63.4 | 126.0 | 6.9 | 63.3 |
| South West | 5.6 | 80.2 | 83.8 | 61.9 | 125.6 | 6.6 | 61.3 |
| London | 8.9 | 80.7 | 84.5 | 70.5 | 120.1 | 6.6 | 55.9 |
| South East | 9.1 | 80.7 | 84.1 | 59.0 | 123.6 | 6.2 | 60.9 |
| ENGLAND | 56 | 79.6 | 83.2 | 71.7 | 132.3 | 6.9 | 62.3 |

Relatedly, poverty rates are also over 5 percentage points higher in the Northern Powerhouse than the rest of England. For example, child poverty rates are 29% in the North East, 31% in the North West and 30% in Yorkshire and Humber, compared to 21% in the South East.¹³

The North East (21%) and North West (19%) also have some of the highest levels of fuel poverty in England, whilst the South East (11%) has the lowest.¹⁴

The economy of the Northern Powerhouse has around 23% of the UK's jobs, but the job density rate¹⁵ for the Northern Powerhouse is 0.79 compared to 1.02 in London (as shown in Figure 1.3).^{16,17}

Productivity in the North is consistently below the UK average. Figure 1.4 (panel a) plots the trend in GVA per-head from 2010 to 2018 (latest available data). To aid direct comparison, all GVA figures are converted to 2018 prices. The average GVA per-head in the Northern Powerhouse is consistently below the rest of England. Further, it has grown less in the Northern Powerhouse (Figure 1.4; panel (b)).

The dashed lines in panel (a) are predicted forecasts of what will happen to GVA going forward to 2025 and it is clear this gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England will continue to grow. It further can be seen that the GVA per-head of the Northern Powerhouse is not expected to be at the same level as it was in rest of the country excluding London in 2010 until around 2025. From these predictions, it could take decades for the Northern Powerhouse to be at the same level as the rest of England including London was at in 2010.

These predictions are based on pre-COVID-19 data, and there is a real worry the gap will grow larger due to the pandemic and the Northern Powerhouse will fall further behind.

We explore the impact of COVID-19 on inequalities in regional productivity in the rest of the report.

1.2 Health in the Northern Powerhouse

There are deep-rooted and persistent regional inequalities in health across England, with people in the North consistently found to be less healthy than those in the South - across all social groups and amongst both men and women (Table 1.1).²²

There is a two year life expectancy gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England (Table 1.1), and premature death rates are 20% higher for those living in the North across all age groups.²³ Over the last 50 years, this is equivalent to over 1.5

Figure 1.4: Gross Value Added (GVA), in 2018 prices²¹

Panel (a): trends over time (solid lines) and linear prediction (dashed lines)









Figure 1.5: An English Journey – life expectancy for men along the

East Coast, Great Western and West Coast Mainlines²

million Northerners dying earlier than if they had experienced the same lifetime health chances as those in the rest of England.²⁴

Figures 1.5 and 1.6 present average life expectancy at birth for both men and women for the stops along some of the major train lines in England: the West Coast Mainline (WCM, a route of 300 miles from London Euston to Carlisle in the North West), the East Coast Mainline (ECM, a route of 335 miles from London Kings Cross to Berwick in the North East) and the Great Western Mainline (GWM, a route of 300 miles from London Paddington to Penzance in the South West).²⁵ The data is geo-referenced to each of the main stations along the routes using the relevant Local Authority (e.g. the data for Newark is for Nottinghamshire). The circles represent values above (green), around (amber) or below (red) the English average of 79.4 years for men and 83.1 years for women.

The visualisations show very clearly the health divides within England, particularly between the North East and South East regions, which have the lowest and highest life expectancies respectively for both men and women. There are gaps of 4 years for men and 5 years for women between the best Southern and worst Northern areas. They also demonstrate a socio-spatial gradient, with average life expectancy at birth decreasing the further North the journey takes. There are exceptions to this, with some areas that, whilst "Northern" (e.g. Cheshire), have above average health outcomes.

This health divide has been widening in recent years. Between 1965 and 1995, there was no health gap between younger Northerners aged 20-34 years and their counterparts in the rest of England. However, mortality is now 20% higher amongst young

people living in the North. Similarly since 1995, for those aged 35–44 years, excess mortality in the North increased even more sharply to 49%.²⁹ England's regional health inequalities are now some of the largest in Europe.³⁰

Kinas Cross

Figure 1.6: An English Journey – life expectancy for women along

the East Coast. Great Western and West Coast Mainlines ²

These regional health inequalities have important implications in the context of COVID-19 - as we explore further in the rest of this report

1.3 Health for Wealth in the Northern Powerhouse

In our 2018 'Health for Wealth' report³¹, the NHSA explored the links between the regional heath divide and the regional productivity divide. We found that: regional inequalities in health is a key reason for the productivity difference between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England. Long-term health conditions lead to economic inactivity, increased risk of iob loss and lower wages. Improving health in the North would lead to substantial economic gains: it would reduce the £4 gap in productivity per-person per-hour between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England by 30% or £1.20 per-person per-hour, generating an additional £13.2 billion in UK GDP.

Health is important for productivity: improving health could reduce the £4 gap in productivity between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England by £1.20 per-person per-hour, generating an additional £13.2 billion in UK GDP Reducing the number of working aged people with limiting long term health conditions by 10% would decrease rates of economic inactivity by 3 percentage points in the Northern Powerhouse Increasing the NHS budget by 10% in the Northern Powerhouse will decrease economic inactivity rates by 3 percentage points If they experience a spell of ill health, working people in the

Northern Powerhouse are 39% more likely to lose their job compared to their counterparts in the Rest of England. If they subsequently get back into work, then their wages are 66% lower than a similar individual in the Rest of England.

Decreasing rates of ill health by 1.2% and decreasing mortality rates by 0.7% would reduce the gap in gross value added (GVA) per-head between the Northern Powerhouse and the Rest of England by 10%.

Increasing the proportion of people in good health in the Northern Powerhouse by 3.5% would reduce the employment gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the Rest of England by 10% So, given the relationship between health, health care and productivity in the Northern Powerhouse, then in order to improve UK productivity, we need to improve health in the North.

So, improving health in the North has the strong potential to improve UK productivity. The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted this issue even more. We explore the unequal regional heath and productivity implications of the pandemic further in the rest of this report.

1.4 Covid-19 and Regional Inequalities

Very quickly, in the very first stages of the pandemic (March to July 2020), it became evident – from the experiences of a variety of countries – that there were significant inequalities in COVID-19 infections, symptom severity, hospitalisation and deaths. 45% of patients admitted to hospital with COVID-19 in England were from the most deprived 20% of the population - COVID-19 admissions to critical care were also far greater in the most deprived areas, with over 50% of admissions coming from the 40% most deprived areas.^{32,33} A study of primary care patients in England found that people living in more deprived areas were more likely to test positive for COVID-19³⁴. Likewise, wide scale analysis of positive cases by Public Health England (from 1 March to 9 May, 2020) found that diagnosis rates were highest in the most deprived quintile (over 300 cases per 100,000) - for both men and women – almost double that of the least deprived quintile (around 200 cases per 100,000)³⁵. Indeed, the rate in the most deprived quintile was 1.9 times the rate in the least deprived guintile among men and 1.7

Figure 1.7: The Syndemic of Covid-19, Non-Communicable **Diseases (NCDs) and the Social Determinants of Health**³⁰



times among women. This is particularly concerning in light of growing evidence of long COVID – whereby patients have long term impacts from infection including neurological and respiratory symptoms as well as fatigue³⁶. More deprived areas could also disproportionately experience these long-term impacts.

These inequalities in COVID-19 infection and death rates are arising as a result of a syndemic of COVID-19, inequalities in chronic diseases, and the social determinants of health.³⁷ A syndemic exists when risk factors or co-morbidities are intertwined, interactive and cumulative - adversely exacerbating the disease burden and additively increasing its negative effects: 'A syndemic is a set of closely intertwined and mutual enhancing health problems that significantly affect the overall health status of a population within the context of a perpetuating configuration of noxious social conditions'³⁸. For the most disadvantaged communities, COVID-19 is being experienced as a syndemic - a co-occurring, synergistic pandemic which interacts with and exacerbates their existing chronic health and social conditions (Figure 1.7).

Four potential pathways that link deprivation to higher COVID-19 infection rates, cases, case severity and deaths have been identified:40 increased vulnerability, susceptibility, exposure and transmission⁴¹

Increased vulnerability: Due to higher burden of pre-existing health conditions (such as diabetes and respiratory conditions, heart disease, obesity) that increase the severity and mortality of COVID-19. These co-morbidities arise as a result of inequalities in the social determinants of health (e.g. working conditions, unemployment, access to essential goods and services, housing and access to health care, health-related practices).

Increased susceptibility: Due to immune systems weakened by long term exposures to adverse living and environmental conditions. The social determinants of health also work to make people from deprived communities more vulnerable to infection from COVID-19 - even when they have no underlying health conditions - as adverse psychosocial circumstances (chronic stress) increase susceptibility, thereby influencing the onset, course and outcome of infectious diseases - including respiratory diseases like COVID-19.

Increased exposure: As a result of inequalities in working conditions. Lower paid workers - particularly in the service sector (e.g. food, cleaning or delivery services) - were much more likely to be designated as key workers and thereby were still required to go to work during lock down, and more likely to be reliant on public transport for doing so. Likewise, people in lower skilled occupations are less likely to be able to work from home.

Increased transmission: Inequalities in housing conditions may also be contributing to inequalities in COVID-19. Deprived neighbourhoods are more likely to contain houses of multiple occupation, smaller houses with a lack of outside space, as well as have higher population densities (particularly in deprived urban areas) and lower access to communal green space. These may have increased COVID-19 transmission rates - as was the case with previous influenza pandemic in 1918 and 2009 where strong associations were found with urbanity.

Table 1.3: Top and Bottom Five English Local Authorities for early Cardiovascular Disease (CVD) and Cancer deaths⁴⁵

| Bottom Five English Local Authorities | | | | Top Five English Local Authorities | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|-------|--|-------|------------------------------------|------|---------------------------------------|-------|--|
| CVD deaths (<75 years /100,0 | 00) | Cancer deaths (<75 years /100,000)ª | | CVD deaths (<75 years /100,000) | | Cancer deaths (<75 years /100,000) | | |
| Manchester | 124.6 | Manchester | 190.3 | Rutland | 41.8 | Harrow | 94.8 | |
| Blackpool | 122.7 | Knowsley | 185.3 | Kensington and Chelsea | 43.5 | Elmbridge | 95.9 | |
| Middlesbrough | 118.6 | Middlesbrough | 184.8 | Bracknell Forrest | 46.1 | West Minster | 96.7 | |
| Wolverhampton | 108.5 | Hyndburn | 181.4 | Richmond upon Thames | 48.2 | City of London | 97.0 | |
| Kingston upon Hull | 107.6 | Liverpool | 179.4 | Wokingham | 48.3 | Epsom and Ewell | 97.7 | |
| England | 71.7 | England | 132.3 | England | 71.7 | England | 132.3 | |

This high concentration of deprivation and chronic conditions in the North is important given the strong links with COVID-19 related outcomes. We explore this in the rest of the report.

These links between deprivation, chronic conditions and worse COVID-19 outcomes has particular significance for regional inequalities. Deprivation, measured by the 2019 update of the Index of Multiple Deprivation (IMD)⁴², is not equally spread throughout the county. There is far more deprivation in the Northern Powerhouse than in the rest of England.

This is shown in Figure 1.8 which plots the IMD quintile for each local authority district (LAD, left-hand panel) and for each lower super output area (LSOA, right-hand panel).⁴³ The darker coloured areas are the most deprived. It can be seen that these more deprived areas are much more concentrated in the North (as well as in London), particularly in urban areas.

In particular, the Northern Powerhouse has the highest percentage

Figure 1.8: Geographic spread of deprivation among areas in England



of LADs within the most deprived quintile. 41% of all LADs within the Northern Powerhouse are in the most deprived 20% nationally, compared to only 5% of LADs in the South (Table 1.2.). The region with the greatest percentage of LADs in the most deprived quintile is the North East (50%). The region with the lowest percentage of LADs in the most deprived quintile is the South West (3%). Conversely, The Northern Powerhouse has only 6% if its LADs within the least deprived quintile, compared to 31% in the South. Regionally, the North East has no LADs within the top two quintiles,

Table 1.2: Geographic spread of deprivation among

| | IMD Quintile | | | | | |
|------------------------------------|------------------|-----|-------------|-------------|-------------------|--|
| | Most deprived | | | | Least deprived | |
| | 5 | 4 | 3 | 1 | 1 | |
| Regions | | | | | | |
| North East (12 LADs) | 50% | 33% | 17% | 0% | 0% | |
| North West (39 LADs) | 44% | 23% | 15% | 15% | 3% | |
| Yorkshire and the Humber (21 LADs) | 29% | 33% | 5% | 19% | 14% | |
| London (33 LADs) | 39% | 15% | 24% | 15% | 6% | |
| West Midlands (30 LADs) | 17% | 27% | 27% | 20% | 10% | |
| East Midlands (40 LADs) | 15% | 20% | 18% | 30% | 18% | |
| East of England (45 LADs) | 13% | 18% | 16% | 27% | 27% | |
| South East (67 LADs) | 6% | 12% | 22% | 15% | 45% | |
| South West (30 LADs) | 3% | 20% | 33% | 27% | 17% | |
| Broader areas | | | | | | |
| The Northern Powerhouse* | 41 % | 30% | 12 % | 11 % | 6% | |
| London | 39% | 15% | 24% | 15% | 6% | |
| The Midlands ** | 15% | 21% | 20% | 26% | 18% | |
| The South *** | 5% | 16% | 28% | 21% | 31% | |
| | | | | | | |

Notes: * The Northern Powerhouse is defined as North East + North West + Yorkshire and the Humber. ** The Midlands is defined as West Midlands + East Midlands + East of England. *** The South is defined as the South East + the South West.

meaning that all of the LADs within the North East are in the most deprived areas.

The Northern Powerhouse also has a significantly higher burden of chronic conditions – the key clinical risk factors for adverse COVID-19 outcomes including: hypertension, diabetes, asthma, COPD, heart, liver, renal disease, cancer, cardiovascular disease, obesity and smoking.⁴⁴

This 'Northern' health disadvantage is particularly apparent when examining the great Northern cities. Table 1.3 shows which English local authorities perform the best and the worst in terms of deaths from cancer and cardiovascular disease – the two leading causes of death in the UK. In each case, the Top 5 local authorities with the lowest death rates are mainly in the South, and the Bottom 5 with the highest death rates are predominantly in North.

1.5 COVID-19 and the Northern Powerhouse

This report explores the implications of the COVID-19 pandemic for health and wealth in the Northern Powerhouse. It explores regional inequalities in COVID-19 outcomes and productivity; on mental and financial wellbeing; the impact of the COVID-19 economic crisis in the Northern Powerhouse; and on the future of the Northern Powerhouse through its impacts on our children. It concludes by setting out recommendations for the short, medium and longer term for levelling up the North.

CHAPTER 2: EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON HEALTH AND PRODUCTIVITY IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

This chapter examines regional inequalities in COVID-19 outcomes. Particularly, it focuses on differences between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England (including and excluding London) in terms of mortality and productivity.

We show that the Northern Powerhouse experienced significantly higher mortality rates than the rest of England in the six months from March to July 2020 from (i) COVID-19 and (ii) all-cause. These regional differences persist even after we account for underlying deprivation, age structure, and ethnic composition of the populations.

As well as suffering from increased mortality, the Northern Powerhouse was disproportionately hit in terms of economic outcomes (unemployment rates).

Together, these two facts, higher mortality and higher unemployment, paint a worrying picture for the Northern Powerhouse and could cost the UK economy an additional £6.86bn in lost GDP.

CHAPTER 3: EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON MENTAL AND FINANCIAL WELLBEING IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

This chapter examines regional inequalities in mental and financial wellbeing. We additionally consider economic outcomes (hours worked, furlough, and new universal credit claims) as well as loneliness.

We show that people living within the Northern Powerhouse (particularly the North East and Yorkshire and the Humber) experienced a large drop in mental wellbeing. People in the Northern Powerhouse were also more likely to have reduced their number of hours worked, have made new Universal Credit Claims, and reported being lonely. In general, the results were most pronounced when London was excluded from the rest of England.





CHAPTER 4: THE COVID-19 ECONOMIC CRISES AND HEALTH IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

This chapter examines how, since the last financial crisis in 2008, disinvestment in public services and welfare cuts (together known as austerity) has widened the North-South gap in life expectancy contributing to the productivity divide.

We examine how this has left places in the Northern Powerhouse more vulnerable to the current COVID-19 pandemic and ensuing economic crisis. The economic and health effects of the COVID-19 pandemic have been more severe in the North and it is likely that the current recession will hit the North hardest.

CHAPTER 5: COVID-GENERATION: CHILDREN AND THE FUTURE OF THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

This chapter examines the early life origins of the health and productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

Childhood health is a key predictor of later health through the life-course as well as economic productivity during working age and there are substantial, persistent regional inequalities in child health: children living in the North have worse health outcomes than children living in the rest of England.

Child poverty rates in the Northern Powerhouse are amongst the highest in the country and this is a key determining factor of poorer health. The closing of Sure Start centres disproportionately hit the North, thus reversing any improvements in school readiness they brought about.

CHAPTER 6: LEVELLING-UP - RECOMMENDATIONS

This chapter introduces a number of key-recommendations in both the short- and medium-term. These are based on a thorough understanding of the existing evidence.

If the Government is serious about its levelling-up agenda, it is crucial it seeks to reduce the wide, and growing, health inequalities, particularly between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England. A healthier North is important in terms of health outcomes, but also economic outcomes too.

These benefits will lead to a much more prosperous society and economy throughout the whole of England and the UK.

CHAPTER 2 EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON HEALTH AND PRODUCTIVITY IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

2.1 Summary

This chapter examines regional inequalities in COVID-19 outcomes. In particular, it focuses on differences between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England (including and excluding London) in terms of mortality and productivity. We show that the Northern Powerhouse experienced significantly higher mortality rates than the rest of England in the six months from March to July 2020 from (i) COVID-19 and (ii) all-cause.

These regional differences persist even after we account for underlying deprivation, age structure, and ethnic composition of the populations. As well as suffering from increased mortality, the Northern Powerhouse was disproportionately hit in terms of economic outcomes (unemployment rates).

Together, these two facts, higher mortality and higher unemployment, paint a worrying picture for the Northern Powerhouse. The increased mortality alone could cost the UK Economy an additional £6.86bn in lost GDP. The GDP losses from increased unemployment are expected to be large too.

Key findings:

On average, the rates of mortality attributable to COVID-19 in the first wave (March to July 2020) were higher in the Northern Powerhouse than in the rest of the country

> 12.4 more people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England including London (95% CI: 2.2 to 22.6)

> 21.4 more people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England excluding London (95% CI: 12.7 to 30.2)

• On average, the rates of mortality attributable to all-causes were also much higher in the Northern Powerhouse than in the rest of the country

57.7 more people per 100,000 died of all causes in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England including London (95% Cl: 41.3 to 74.2)
 63.2 more people per 100,000 died of all causes in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England excluding London (95% Cl: 46.8 to 79.5)

The increased mortality rates in the Northern Powerhouse remain statistically significant but reduce in magnitude after deprivation, ethnicity, and the age-structure of the population is taken into account using linear models

We estimate that this excess Northern Powerhouse mortality of 57.7 per 100,000 could cost the UK Economy an additional £6.86bn in lost GDP Pre-COVID unemployment rates were higher in the Northern Powerhouse, and they rose the fastest here too

2.2 Regional differences in mortality rates

We start by presenting information on mortality rates by government office region ('region' here-on-in). England is broken down into nine regions: North East (NE), North West (NW), Yorkshire and the Humber (YandH), East Midlands (EM), West Midlands (WM), East of England (EoE), London (Lon), South West (SW), and South East (SE). We further present information on differences between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

We define the rest of England in two ways (i) including London and (ii) excluding London. We do this as there are known differences in the severity and spread of COVID-19 in London compared to other areas of England.

We obtained the local authority mortality rates attributable to COVID-19 and all cause from the Office for National Statistics (ONS) for the period March to July 2020⁴⁶. Each local authority was then mapped to its region using look-up tables, as well as to the Northern Powerhouse or not using look-up tables.

We use mortality rates as opposed to positive cases (or positive results as a percentage of tests taken) as during the first wave of the pandemic there were unequal testing procedures throughout the country. Therefore, it is not possible to meaningfully compare areas with different testing procedures, and as such we use mortality.

2.2.1 COVID-19 mortality rates

Regionally, the North East (106.0 per 100,000) and North West (104.4 per 100,000) had the second and third highest COVID-19 mortality rates, respectively (Figure 2.1 and Table A2.1). London had highest COVID-19 mortality rate (144.4 per 100,000). The South West (45.4 per 100,000) and South East (78.5 per 100,000) have the lowest and second lowest COVID-19 mortality rates, respectively.

The COVID-19 mortality rate in Northern Powerhouse was 98.4 per 100,000. This was 12.37 per 100,000 higher than the rest of England including London (95% CI: 2.2 to 22.6; Table A2.4) and 21.41 higher than the rest of England excluding London (95% CI: 12.7 to 30.2; Table A2.4).

To show the changing geographic spread of COVID-19 mortality over time, we plot the first three-month (March to May) mortality rates using the train-line maps introduced above (Figure 2.2). A very clear pattern emerges in panel (a); the mortality rates progressively got worse in the Northern Powerhouse, particularly into May. Large parts of the

Figure 2.1: COVID-19 mortality rates by region; March to July 2020

Panel (a): Pooled five-month data



Northern Powerhouse are represented by red dots (mortality rates at least 10% above the English average).

2.2.2 All-cause Mortality rates

Regionally, the North East (513.6 per 100,000) and the North West (502.8 per 100,000) had the highest all-cause mortality rates (Figure 2.3 and Table A2.2) and Yorkshire and the Humber (458.7 per 100,000) had the fifth highest. Again, the South West (388.2 per 100,000) and the South East (412.7 per 100,000) had the lowest mortality rates.

The Northern Powerhouse, compared to the rest of the country including London, suffered an additional 57.7 deaths from all cause per 100,000 people (95% CI: 41.3 to 74.2; Table A2.5) rising to an additional 63.2 deaths per 100,000 if London is excluded from the rest of England (95% CI: 46.8 to 79.5; Table A2.5). The monthly all-cause mortality rates from March to May are plotted using the Train-line maps in panel (b) of Figure #2.2NEW. Similar to COVID-19 mortality, the Northern Powerhouse experienced, on average, higher rates than the rest of England, particularly into May.

Figure 2.3: All-cause mortality rates by region; March to July 2020

Panel (a): Pooled five-month data



Panel (b): Monthly data



Notes: The accompanying data are in Table A2.1 (Appendix A2)

2.3 The potential effect of increased COVID-19 excess mortality on future productivity

The original Heath for Wealth report showed that around 30% of the productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England was attributable to poorer health in the North. This 30% figure was comprised of 17.1% attributable to higher morbidity (ill-health) and 12.8% attributable to higher mortality.⁴⁷

In the original Health for Wealth report, the unadjusted difference in all-cause mortality (per-year) between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England was 112 extra deaths per 100,000 population per-year.

During the five months from March to July 2020, the unadjusted difference in all-cause mortality between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England (including London, to be consistent) was an extra 57.7 deaths per 100,000 population (Table A2.5). To make the figure comparable, the five-month excess Northern mortality rate is translated into an 'expected annual' figure by multiplying by (12/5), giving an expected excess mortality in the North



Panel (b): Monthly data

Notes: The accompanying data are in Table A2.2 (Appendix A2)

Figure 2.2: Mortality rates over time; March to May 2020

Panel (a): COVID-19 Mortality



Panel (b): All-cause Mortality



of 138.6 per 100,000 population. This is very likely to be an underestimate as the effects of COVID-19 continue to hit the North hardest during the 'second wave'.

Assuming linearity, if an additional 112 deaths per 100,000 population contributed 12.8% to the productivity gap, it can be inferred that an additional 138.6 deaths per 100,000 population will contribute 15.8% to this productivity gap.

15.8% of the productivity gap (of \pounds 44bn) between the North and the rest of England equates to a potential loss of \pounds 6.86bn in GDP brought about by unequal mortality rates in the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

This figure is likely to be an underestimate, however, and should be re-evaluated at the end of the pandemic. It is also worth acknowledging here that other macroeconomic factors have changed since the original Health for Wealth report, but these are likely to exacerbate the gap in productivity between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

2.4 Unequal COVID-19 Unemployment rates

COVID-19 has affected lots of areas of people's lives, including their employment opportunities.

To investigate how COVID-19 has impacted on areas, we use data on the local authority Claimant Count, published by the ONS⁴⁸, as a proxy for unemployment rates.

The monthly claimant count rates by region are shown in Figure 2.4 (and expressed in Table A2.3).

The North East consistently experienced the highest claimant count (Figure 2.4 and Table A2.3), rising from 4.9% in March to 7.8% in July (an increase of +2.9 percentage points (p.p.)). The corresponding rises for the North West and Yorkshire and the Humber are 3.5% to 6.7% (+3.2 p.p.) and 3.0% to 6.0% (+3.0 p.p.), respectively.

The regions that make up the bulk of the Northern Powerhouse (NE, NW, and YandH) experienced a much faster increase in unemployment rates in the short-term (from March to April). This was a critical period during the economic response to the pandemic, and the Northern Powerhouse was affected much faster and much harsher than the rest of the country.

Figure 2.4: Claimant count rate by region; March to July 2020



Notes: The accompanying data are in Table A2.3 (Appendix A2)

The change in the claimant count rate between March and April is potted using the Trainline maps in Figure 2.8. This, again, highlights that areas in the Northern Powerhouse experienced much faster increases in the claimant count than areas in the rest of England.

2.5 Statistical analysis of the geographical difference in outcomes

To examine if there are differential effects of the three outcomes considered in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, we estimate the following three models

Model 1:

 $Outcome_{I} = \beta(Northern Powerhouse_{I}) + \epsilon_{I}$

Model 2:

Outcome, = β (Northern Powerhouse) + γ (Age structure) + λ (Ethnic structure) + ϵ_1

Model 3:

 $Outcome = \beta(Northern\ Powerhouse_{j}) + \gamma(Age\ structure_{j}) + \lambda(Ethnic\ structure_{j}) + \delta(IMD\ quintile_{j}) + \epsilon_{j}$

Where:

Subscript I refers to each unique local authority district

- Outcome' is one of the three outcomes we consider
 - 1. Five-month COVID-19 mortality rates (March to July), per 100,000 adjusted for age

 - 3. The change in the claimant count (as a proxy for the unemployment rate) between March (pre-COVID) and April (first month of COVID restrictions)
- Northern Powerhouse' is a binary variable that takes the value 1 if a local authority is in the Northern Powerhouse region and 0 otherwise (i.e. if a local authority is in the rest of England)
- 'Age structure' is a series of variables indicating what percentage of the local authority's population is in pre-defined age-groups. This data was taken from the 2011 Census to avoid issues associated with extrapolating to pop-Census years. The base (omitted) category is the
- extrapolating to non-Census years. The base (omitted) category is the percentage of people less than 18 years of age.
- 'Ethnic structure' is a series of variables indicating what percentage of the local authority's population belong to pre-defined ethic-groups. This data was taken from the 2011 Census to avoid issues associated with extrapolating to non-Census years. The base (omitted) category is the percentage of people who are white.
- 'IMD quintile' is a categorical variable indicating the relative deprivation of the local authority.

The key parameter in each model is β ; it tells us if the outcomes are statistically different in the Northern Powerhouse region when compared to the rest of England.

We perform all three models with two comparison groups:

 The Northern Powerhouse vs. the rest of England (including London)
 The Northern Powerhouse vs. the rest of England (excluding London)

2.6 Results of the statistical analysis

To ease interpretation, we present the results of the statistical models as graphics. In each case, the size of the bar represents the magnitude of the estimated coefficient (β). The lines represent the

Figure 2.5: The increased COVID-19 mortality rate in the Northern Powerhouse; March to July 2020



95% confidence intervals. If these confidence interval lines do not cross zero, there is evidence that the effect is statistically significance (p<0.05)

2.6.1 COVID-19 Mortality Rates

Figure 2.5 presents the results for the COVID-19 mortality. The full results are contained in Appendix 2, Table A2.4. The COVID-19 mortality rate in the Northern Powerhouse is always statistically significantly larger than in the rest of England, regardless of whether or not the rest of England includes London.

The results when local authorities in London are excluded are larger in magnitude, as expected. Even after accounting for age, ethnicity, and deprivation, there are higher COVID-19 mortality rates in the Northern Powerhouse[.]

- 19.2 extra people per 100.000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, including London (95% CI: 11.2 to 27.2)
- 21.5 extra people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, excluding London (95% CI: 13.1 to 29.9)

2.6.2 All-cause Mortality Rates

Figure 2.6 presents the results for all-cause mortality. The full results are contained in Appendix 2, Table A2.5. The all-cause mortality rate in the Northern Powerhouse is always statistically significantly larger than in the rest of England, regardless of whether or not the rest of England includes London.

The results when local authorities in London are excluded are larger in magnitude, as expected. Even after accounting for age, ethnicity, and deprivation, there are higher all-cause mortality rates in the Northern Powerhouse:

> ■ 29.4 extra people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, including London (95% CI: 16.0 to 42.9)

> ■ 30.5 extra people per 100,000 died of COVID-19 in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England,

Figure 2.6: The increased all-cause mortality rate in the Northern Powerhouse; March to July 2020



Full regression output is contained in Table A2.5 (Appendix A2)

excluding London (95% CI: 16.8 to 44.1)

2.6.3 Increase in the claimant count/unemployment rate (March to April)

Figure 2.7 presents the results for the increase in the claimant count. The full results are contained in Appendix 2, Table A2.6. The unemployment rates in the Northern Powerhouse were already higher than the rest of England pre-COVID (Figure 2.3), and they rose much faster. Similar to mortality, this holds true whether or not London is included in the definition of the rest of England. Even after accounting for age, ethnicity, and deprivation, the claimant count rates in the Northern Powerhouse rose faster than the rest of England:

An additional increase of 0.2 percentage in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, including London (95% CI: 0.1 to 0.3)

An additional increase of 0.2 percentage in the Northern Powerhouse compared to the rest of England, excluding London (95% CI: 0.1 to 0.3)

Figure 2.7: The additional increase in the claimant count in the Northern Powerhouse; March to April 2020



Full regression output is contained in Table A2.6 (Appendix A2)

2.6.4 The effects of Deprivation

In the models presented above, deprivation was an important predictor of outcomes. In all cases, local authorities with a higher level of deprivation had worse outcomes (increased mortality rates and faster growing rates of unemployment).

The fact that the results for the Northern Powerhouse remain, even after accounting for deprivation, is evidence that the worst outcomes are not solely attributable to higher deprivation. There are other contextual and historical factors that mean that the Northern Powerhouse is harder hit than the rest of England, and these are explored in Chapter 4.

2.7 Conclusion

This chapter has presented evidence that the Northern Powerhouse was hit the hardest by the first wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. Local authorities in the Northern powerhouse experienced:

Local authorities in the Northern powerhouse experienced:

- Higher mortality attributable to COVID-19;
- Higher rates of unemployment.

As the 'second wave' continues to hit, and localised lockdowns are implemented, it is of crucial importance that particular attention is paid to these growing health inequalities. They could cost the UK Economy an additional £6.86bn in lost GDP.



Figure 2.8: Percentage point change in the claimant count as a

CHAPTER 3 EFFECTS OF COVID-19 ON MENTAL AND FINANCIAL WELLBEING IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

3.1 Summary

This chapter examines regional inequalities in mental and financial wellbeing. We additionally consider economic outcomes (hours worked, furlough, and new universal credit claims) as well as loneliness.

We show that people living within the Northern Powerhouse (particularly the North East and Yorkshire and the Humber) experienced a large drop in mental wellbeing. People in the Northern Powerhouse were also more likely to have reduced their number of hours worked, have made new Universal Credit Claims, and reported being lonely. In general, the results were most pronounced when London was excluded from the rest of England.

In summary we found that individuals living within the Northern Powerhouse:

- Experienced a large drop in mental wellbeing (particularly the North East and Yorkshire and the Humber)
- We estimate that this reduction in mental wellbeing could cost the UK economy up to £5 billion in reduced productivity (measured by GVA)
- Were more likely to have reduced their number of hours worked (conditional of being employed)
- Were also more likely to have made new Universal Credit Claims
- Were no more likely to report participation in the furlough scheme than the rest of the country, although this could be attributable to the higher rates of unemployment. There was high self-reported participation in the furlough scheme in Yorkshire and the Humber, however
- Experienced more loneliness, particularly in the North East

3.2 Introduction

As well as considering mortality rates, it is important to consider other factors known to be affected by COVID-19. In this chapter, we consider a number of outcomes linked to COVID-19 including mental wellbeing, number of hours worked per week, participation in the furlough scheme, new Universal Credit claims, and Ioneliness. We use data from the UK Household Longitudinal Study (UKHLS: Understanding Society. UKHLS is a nationally representative sample of around 80,000 – 100,000 people from around 50,000 households in the UK.

Individuals are followed every year (from 2009 onwards) and a rich set of data is collected relating to almost every aspect of their lives. During the COVID-19 pandemic, a subset of around 42,000 eligible UKHLS respondents were invited to partake in monthly (from April onwards) short web-based survey to get real-time information about their experiences of COVID-19⁴⁹.

In April, a total of 16,379 people responded and the monthly sample sizes since have fluctuated around the 15,000 mark. The major advantage of these data are that they can be linked back to pre-COVID data and hence we can isolate changes within individuals.

3.3 Mental Wellbeing

We measure mental wellbeing using the General Health Questionnaire (GHQ); a screening device for identifying minor psychiatric disorders in the general population and within community or non-psychiatric clinical settings such as primary care or general medical out-patients. It assesses the respondent's current state and asks if that differs from his or her usual state. It is therefore sensitive to short-term psychiatric disorders but not to long-standing attributes of the respondent.

For more information see:

https://www.gl-assessment.co.uk/products/general-health-questionn aire-ghq/

The GHQ is used to create a variable on a 0 - 36 scale, where lower scores refer to better mental wellbeing. To ease interpretation, we reverse code the GHQ here so higher scores relate to better mental wellbeing. We then look at the average within-person change in the responses to this variable for each of

Figure 3.1: The change in GHQ (mental wellbeing) from pre-COVID (2017/19) to during COVID (April 2020), by region



Change in GHQ scores; 2017/19 to April 2020

the nine regions of England (Figure 3.1). The change is defined as the difference in scores from the 2017/19 wave of UKHLS to the April 2020 wave. The results for using later months (May – June) are qualitatively very similar.

The region with the largest reduction was London. Yorkshire and the Humber and the North East are the regions with the second and third largest reductions, respectively. The North West experienced the lowest reduction in GHQ, although the reduction was still statistically significant.

Figure 3.2: Mental wellbeing (measured by GHQ) pre-COVID (2017/19) and during COVID (April 2020); Northern Powerhouse vs. the rest of England



Note: Rest of England here includes London. If London is removed, the reductions in mental health for the rest of England become smaller.

Table 3.1: Mental wellbeing (measured by GHQ) in the NorthernPowerhouse and rest of England; before COVID-19 andchanges during the pandemic

| | 2017/20 |)19 | Change to April 2020 | | |
|-------------------------------|---------|--------------|----------------------|----------------------|--|
| | Mean | Std. dev. | Absolute | As % of std. dev. | |
| Northern Powerhouse | 24.90 | 5.47 | -1.18 | 21.56 | |
| Rest of England (inc. London) | 24.88 | 5.37 | -1.22 | 21.96 | |

Note: Rest of England here includes London. If London is removed, the reductions in mental health for the rest of England become smaller.

On average, the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England experienced similar declines in mental wellbeing during the first month of the pandemic (Figure 3.2 and Table 3.1). Mental wellbeing in the Northern Powerhouse fell by 1.2 units (on a 0-36 scale), equivalent to 21.6% of a standard deviation (Table 3.1).

Using data from 2011 to 2018 (latest available data), we ran a fixed-effects linear model to estimate the relationship between mental wellbeing (measured using the Small Area Mental Health index (SAMHI), a composite measure of mental health⁵⁰) and Gross Value Added (GVA) at a local authority level within the Northern Powerhouse. GVA was deflated to 2018 prices to remove any possible inflationary changes.

The use of fixed-effects models allowed us to isolate the within area changes in mental wellbeing and how they correlated with the within area changes in GVA.

This allowed us to abstract away from factors that were largely time invariant (i.e. deprivation and need). We also account for population characteristics known to be associated with GVA.

21

The results from this model are presented in Figure 3.3, where it can be seen that a one standard deviation increase in poor mental wellbeing was associated with a £1,491 (95% CI: £685.37 to £2,298.31) decrease in GVA per-head in the Northern Powerhouse. Results for the rest of England are qualitatively similar. Given that COVID-19 has caused a 21.6% of a standard deviation decrease in mental wellbeing, we estimate this could translate into around a £332 (=0.216*1491) reduction in GVA per-head in the Northern Powerhouse if this reduction in the levels of mental wellbeing is maintained. Given a population size of 15.5 million people in the Northern Powerhouse, this loss in GVA this year alone is equivalent to around £5 billion (£4,991,868,000).





Small Area Mental Health Index (standardised,; higher scores represent worse mental health) Fixed-effects regression; 201-2018. Coef. = -1491.84, se = 410.45, t = -3.63.

Note: the model also includes year fixed-effects, the LAD's total population (number of people), the % of the population (aged over 16+) who have no qualifications, the % of the population (aged over 16+) who are aged 16-64, and the % of the population (aged over 16+) who are white UK nationals. GVA is deflated to 2018 prices. The regression was weighted by the size of the LAD population. Full regression results are contained in Table A3.1 (Appendix 3).



Figure 3.4: The change in number of hours worked per-week from pre-COVID (January/February 2020) to during COVID (April 2020), by region

3.4 Number of hours worked per-week

Conditional on being employed, the April sweep of the UKHLS data asked people how many hours they worked in a typical week in January or February as well as in April. We use this information to construct the change in the number of hours worked per-week, and plot this regionally in Figure 3.4. Yorkshire and the Humber experienced the second largest drop in hours (11.3 hours per-week), Figure 3.5: Percentage of workforce who self-report being on the Government furlough scheme in April 2020, by region



the North East experiences a 10.6 hour reduction, and the North West a 10 hour reduction in hours worked.

3.5 Furlough

In late March 2020, the government announced that they would introduce a furlough scheme to help mitigate against the threat of mass unemployment. This scheme enabled employers to temporarily stop paying their workforce and the government would pay 80% of their usual wage.

Employees who were part of this scheme were not allowed to do any work for their company during the period they were furloughed. Figure 3.5 shows the regional variability in the uptake of the scheme as self-reported by UKHLS respondents) in April 2020. Yorkshire and the Humber had the second highest uptake, whereas the North East and the North West had the second and third lowest rates, respectively. One possible explanation for the low numbers in the North East is the high unemployment rate (Chapter 2).

3.6 Loneliness

In April, respondents were asked "In the last 4 weeks, how often did you feel lonely?" and they could respond "Hardly ever or never", "Some of the time", "Often". We used this variable to construct a measure of loneliness which took the value 0 if a person responded "Hardly ever or never" and 1 otherwise. The region with the highest prevalence of loneliness was London (39%; Figure 3.6) and the North East had the second highest prevalence (39%). 37% of people in Yorkshire and the Humber reported feeling lonely at least some of the time as did 36% of people in the North West. The South (excluding London) typically had lower levels of loneliness than the North and Midlands.

3.7 New Universal Credit Claims

In April, individuals were also asked if they had made a new claim for universal credit since March conditional on them not having applied before. 4.3% of people in the North East reported making a new claim (Figure 3.7), the highest percentage in England. The corresponding figures for Yorkshire and the Humber and the North West were 3.3% and 2.2%, respectively.

3.8 Conclusion

In addition to the area-level effects we document in Chapter 2 (higher mortality rates and worse economic outcomes), we show

Figure 3.6: percentage of people who report feeling lonely some of the time or all of the time in April 2020, by region



Fig 3.7: The precentage of new universal credit claims in April 2020 since March 202, by region





here that a similar picture is obtained when using individual-level data. People living in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to report a large reduction in mental wellbeing.

This is likely to be the effects of higher mortality and worse economic outcomes. This reduction in mental wellbeing could costs the UK up to £5billion in reduced productivity. In addition to the higher unemployment rates documented in Chapter 2, we additionally show that people living in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to have experienced a reduction in hours worked and were more likely to have made new claims for Universal Credit.

We did not find a difference in the participation in the furlough scheme between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England, although Yorkshire did have a higher rate than the national average. In addition to the mental health and economic outcomes, we found evidence that people in the Northern Powerhouse were more likely to report feeling lonely. This is important and loneliness is an important predictor of future mental health.

In summary, at an individual level data, our results indicate that COVID-19 is having a disproportionate effect on people living within the Northern Powerhouse region (as well as in London).



CHAPTER 4 **THE COVID-19 ECONOMIC CRISES AND HEALTH IN THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE**

4.1 Summary

This chapter examines how, since the last financial crisis in 2008, disinvestment in public services and welfare cuts (together known as austerity) has widened the North-South gap in life expectancy contributing to the productivity divide.

We examine how this has left places in the Northern Powerhouse more vulnerable to the current COVID-19 pandemic and ensuing economic crisis. The economic and health effects of the COVID-19 pandemic have been more severe in the North and it is likely that the current recession will hit the North hardest. This will only be further exacerbated by a return to austerity. Instead, the economic crisis in the Northern Powerhouse should be addressed by a reversal of local government cuts and amendments to welfare reforms so that they do not worsen debt, poverty and uncertainty around the benefit assessment, implementation and delivery.

4.2 Economic Crisis/Austerity and the Northern Powerhouse

Prior to 2010 in England there was a system of allocating local government and NHS resources to local areas based on an objective assessment of their needs. This led to more resources for these services going to the poorest areas with the greatest needs, which resulted in reducing health inequalities.⁵¹ However, in recent years this has not been the case, with more deprived areas receiving bigger cuts, particularly in the North of England. Changes to the way public funds are allocated to the NHS and council areas have stark consequences for people's quality and length of life⁵² – leading to further declines in health and mental health.

A return to austerity will exacerbate the North South productivity and health divides. The primary aim of austerity was to reduce the government's deficit and the role of the welfare state, predominately by moving people into work. Research shows that some welfare changes that aimed to move people into work were not effective at doina so.53,54

We have seen that the impact of the recession and subsequent austerity program in the UK has been detrimental to the health and wellbeing of the whole population. Previous research has cemented its impact, linking it to rises in infant mortality (deaths in children under 1), child poverty, homelessness, food poverty, and a deterioration in mental health, have been observed. 55,56,57,58,59

In our previous Health for Wealth report⁶⁰ we have shown that NHS resource allocation can lead to better economic outcomes in (1) higher employment rates, (2) lower rates of economic inactivity,(3) higher gross value added (GVA) per-head, and (4) higher median weekly pay. We found that health investment actually leads to higher employment and wages and that these effects are greater in the North compared to the rest of England. This is imperative, given the rising health and employment needs of the North.

4.2.1 Impact of Austerity on Productivity: North-South divide

Since 2008 funding for public services has experienced large cuts as part of the government's austerity programme. Funding for welfare and local government have experienced the greatest cuts. Nationally, it is estimated that the funding for working-age welfare fell by around £27 billion since 2010.61

These significant reductions (amounting to a 25% reduction in the 2010 welfare budget) disproportionately impacted on the Northern Powerhouse - given the higher rates of deprivation, unemployment and ill health.⁶² For example, in the post-industrial areas of the North West and North East such as Blackpool or Middlesbrough, it is estimated that welfare funding has fallen by £720 and £560 respectively per person per annum (p.a).⁶³ In the rest of England (except London and some coastal towns), reductions have on average been more modest (e.g. places like Cambridge and Guildford in the South East lost 'just' £190 and £210 per person p.a respectively⁶⁴). This amounts to a significant reduction in the regional economies.

Overall, local government spending has fallen by 24% or £28.8 billion in the last ten years (2009-10 to 2018-2019), the equivalent of £532 per person on average. But these have not fallen evenly across the country.

Deprived communities with higher rates of poverty and weaker economies in the North of England saw the largest reductions in their local authority budget.

Figure 4.1 shows the change in spending power per person, for all local authority services in England over the past 10 years (2010-11 to 2018-19). Spending power is a measure of overall revenue funding available to local authorities and includes council tax and locally retained business rates

The map shows that a large reduction in spending power per person has happened within the Northern Powerhouse regions, particularly within urban areas.

The reason why more disadvantaged areas, particularly those in the North have lost out from changes in local government funding is largely due to reductions in the Revenue Support Grant - this along with retained income from business rates in more recent years forms the main central government transfer of funds to local government.

Figure 4.1: Average per person cuts in total spending power between 2010-11 to 2018-19 by local authorities in England.



Data source: Ministry of Housing, Communities & Local Government; ONS

Using data from 2011 to 2018, we estimated the relationship between this Local Authority District (LAD) core-spending power per-head and productivity as gross-value-added (GVA) per-head. To remove possible inflationary effects, we deflated both core spending and GVA to 2018 prices.

We ran a fixed-effects linear model at a local authority level, which allowed us to isolate the within area changes in core spending power and how they correlated with the within area changes in GVA. This allowed us to abstract away from factors that were largely time invariant (i.e. deprivation and need). We also account for population characteristics known to be associated with GVA as well as weighting the regressions by the size of the population. The results from this model are presented in Figure 4.2, where it can be seen that a £1 per-person increase in core spending per-head was

Fig 4.2: The relationship between Core Spending Power per-head and Gross Value Added (GVA) per-head at local authority level within the Northern Powerhouse; 2011-2018



Note: the model also includes year fixed-effects, the LAD's total population (number of people), the % of the population (aged over 16+) who have no qualifications, the % of the population (aged over 16+) who are aged 16-64, and the % of the population (aged over 16+) who are white UK nationals. GVA and core spending power are deflated to 2018 prices. The regression was weighted by the size of the LAD population. Full regression results are contained in Table A4.1 (Appendix 4).



associated with a £3.17 (95% CI: £0.32 to £6.02) increase in GVA per-head in the Northern Powerhouse. Results for the rest of England are qualitatively very similar.

In context, this implies that a £1 per-person decrease in core spending will have caused a much larger reduction in GVA per-person; i.e. each pound saved on core-spending in the Northern Powerhouse will cost £3.20 in lost GVA.

On average, core spending power per-head fell by £41 per-person per-year in the Northern Powerhouse, from £1,065 in 2011 to £778 in 2018. This annual decrease of £41 per-person in the Northern Powerhouse is estimated to have reduced GVA by £130 per-person, per-year, equivalent to a reduction of around £2bn per-year⁶⁵, or £16bn between 2011 and 2018.

In Appendix 4, we present the results from a linear-logarithmic specification, where we show that a 10% reduction in core spending per-person would cause a £502 reduction in GVA per-person.⁶⁶ Given a mean GVA per-head of £21,920 in the Northern Powerhouse, this 10% reduction in core spending power could cause around a 2.3% reduction in GVA per-head.

4.2.2 An Increased North-South Health Divide.

Life expectancy in the UK has largely stalled since 2013, and although similar trends have been observed in other high-income countries, England stands out as the worst affected by these stagnant trends. In the most deprived areas, we are seeing a decline in life expectancy whereas in more affluent areas it has remained constant, widening health inequalities. In the last 5 years of available data (2012-14 to 2016-2018) 108 local authorities out of the 326 local authorities in England saw a fall in life expectancy at birth for men and 124 for women, while 51 areas saw a decrease within both sexes

Almost half of local authorities in the North experienced such a decline (29 for male and 32 for female life expectancy). In recent years the North South health divide has widened - with the gap in life expectancy at birth increasing from 1.37 years in 2001-03 to 1.74 years in 2016-2018 and from 1.60 years in 2001-03 to 1.76 years in



Fig 4.3: Trend in life expectancy at birth in the North

Year equals mid-year from 3-year rolling average

Figure 4.4: Map of the Small Area Mental Health Index for England in 2018



2016-2018 for females and males respectively (Figure 4.3).

Comparing the reductions in central government grants to local government between 2013 – 2018 (the years for which we have consistent data) we find that these are closely corelated with recent adverse trends in life expectancy.

Those places that have experience the greatest reduction in funding have experiences greater declines in life expectancy (Figure 4.4). In fact, we find that the association is greater across the North than in the rest of the country. within the North (males p= 0.47, p < 0.001, and females p= 0.33, p < 0.001), particularly among males, than the rest of England (males p= 0.20, p < 0.001, and females p= 0.27, p < 0.001).

This is also reflected in mental health differences between the North and the South. The Small Area Mental Health Index (SAMHI) is a composite measure of mental health, as Figure 4.5 shows, poor mental health is clustered in the disadvantaged - post-industrial areas in the North, with mental health problems 74% higher in the North than the South, and 39% of northern neighbourhoods in the two worst deciles of SAMHI index.

There is growing evidence that these adverse health trends observed in the North in recent years are directly related to national austerity measures and welfare reforms. Research has shown that welfare reforms have had a severe impact on mental health. For example, the introduction of the Working Capabilities Assessment (WCA) in 2010, has been linked with rises in suicides, self-reported mental health difficulties and antidepressant prescribing.⁶⁷

More recently, the introduction of Universal Credit has been associated with a rise in mental health difficulties for unemployed people⁶⁸. As more people in the North are in receipt of these benefits (due to the demographic and health profile of the North) this will mean that the impact will have been greater in the North. Figure 4.5: Association between change in central government funds to each local authority area and change in life expectancy for men and women between 2013 and 2017 within the Northern Powerhouse region and within the rest of England







4.3 The COVID-19 Economic Crisis and the North-South Divide

Early indications are that the North is also being hit hardest by the current crisis (Chapters 2 and 3), potentially because of the vulnerabilities arising from a decade of disinvestment.

The direct effects of COVID-19 are worse in areas with higher levels of poverty, poor housing, high BAME populations, and overcrowded housing as well as in areas with an older population demographic and higher proportions of people living in care homes. Figure 4.6 shows the communities that are most vulnerable to COVID-19 based on the SAVI index. These communities are clustered within the North West, West Midlands, and North East regions (highlighted with dark blue colour). Neighbourhoods in cities such as London and Birmingham also have clusters of vulnerability. The map shows that the increased risk of COVID-19 mortality in the North is mainly driven by the clustering of underlying vulnerabilities such as overcrowded housing, pre-existing health conditions, age, care home beds per person and ethnicity. Communities in the North and Midlands tend to have a higher concentration of these risk factors compared with the South. For example, in the North, there are more communities that are deprived, with high BAME populations and relatively high population in care homes, whilst in the South these risk factors are (more) negatively correlated.⁵⁹

Other unintended consequences are likely as the crisis unfolds – which may particularly effect the North.⁷⁰ Disruptions to health, social care and education services have led to delays in diagnoses for cancer⁷¹, reduced screening, and vaccination⁷²; and interruption to schooling and child protection services.⁷³ Control measures and the ensuing economic crisis have increased social isolation⁷⁴, rent arrears, homelessness⁷⁵, mental health problems⁷⁶, child poverty and food insecurity.⁷⁷

We are already seeing increases in unemployment as measured by the claimant count increasing massively – with an additional 4.9 million people claiming UC for the period March to July 2020 compared to same period in 2019.

The number of people in receipt of working age benefits has risen by 121% since March 2020 according to the Office of National Statistics latest estimates.⁷⁸ These increases have tended to be focused in London and the cities of the North and Midlands. It remains to be seen what the long-term consequences of this will be but we know from previous recessions that they were associated with rises in infant mortality (deaths in children under 1), child poverty, homelessness, food poverty, and a deterioration in mental health.⁷⁹

4.4 Conclusion

In the past ten or so years, the Northern Powerhouse has been disproportionately hit by government policies, such as austerity. This has contributed to the growing North-South health divide, and therefore to the growing gap in productivity between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

Particularly, we showed that this has left places in the Northern Powerhouse more vulnerable to the current COVID-19 pandemic and ensuing economic crisis. The economic and health effects of the COVID-19 pandemic have been more severe in the North and it is likely that the current recession will hit the North hardest.



Figure 4.6: COVID-19 Vulnerability Index at Middle Layer Super Output Area in England. Greater COVID-19 vulnerability is shown as darker shade of blue.



CHAPTER 5 COVID-GENERATION: CHILDREN AND THE FUTURE OF THE NORTHERN POWERHOUSE

5.1 Summary

28

This chapter examines the early life origins of the health and productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England. Childhood health is a key predictor of later health through the life-course as well as economic productivity during working age and there are substantial, persistent regional inequalities in child health: children living in the North have worse health outcomes than children living in the rest of England.

Child poverty rates in the Northern Powerhouse are amongst the highest in the country and this is a key determining factor of poorer health. The closing and scaling back of Sure Start centres disproportionately hit the North, thus reversing any improvements in child health, education and development they brought about.

Key findings:

- Childhood health is a key predictor of later health and economic productivity
- There are substantial, persistent regional inequalities in child health: children living in the North have worse health outcomes than children living in the rest of England
- Child poverty rates in the Northern Powerhouse are amongst the highest in the country with child poverty as high as 41% in parts of the North East
- The closing of Sure Start centres disproportionately hit the North, thus reversing improvements in school readiness they brought about
- The pandemic has negatively impacted on education, employment and mental health for children and young people. In future, the productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen without further action
- The productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of the country is likely to worsen for subsequent generations without a COVID-19 recovery strategy that prioritises families with children

We need to invest in children to reduce inequalities in health and productivity in adulthood within the North, and between North and South. These productivity gaps are attributable to mental or physical ill health tied up with socio-economic disadvantage in childhood. The Due North report showed that worse child health is a key driver of the North-South divide in adult health and life expectancy.⁸⁰

Although there is no quick fix to addressing this divide, which stems from historically poor policies affecting generations of children, overwhelming evidence supports the need for a 'life course' approach in tackling social inequalities and improve the health and wealth of the next generation.

In this chapter, we examine the early-life origins of the health and productivity gap between the Northern Powerhouse and the rest of England.

5.2 Child Poverty in the Northern Powerhouse

There are striking inequalities in the life chances of children based on the lottery of their place of birth, which are only likely to increase as a result of the COVID pandemic. Despite being a high-income country, the UK as a whole experiences poor child health outcomes, as a result of high overall societal inequality.⁸¹ However, outcomes for children in the North are particularly poor, with those born in the most deprived northern areas, on average, living for almost ten years less than their counterparts in the most affluent areas in the South, and 20 years less in good health (so-called healthy life expectancy).⁸²

Figure 5.1: Precentage of children living in households with <60% of median household income, by country and region 2018/19⁸²



These inequalities in health and life chances are profoundly unjust and modifiable and, rather than being biologically predetermined, they are largely due to differences in the social and economic environments that give children the best start in life. Along with the West Midlands, the three northern regions of England have the highest levels of child poverty outside London (Figure 5.1). Over 32% of children in the Northern Powerhouse now grow up in poverty – compared to 25% in the South East. Since 2015, child poverty rates have increased the most in the North East with, for example, rates now as high as 41% in Middlesbrough and 39% in Newcastle.⁸³

Children living in poverty are less likely to do well at school – for example, 69% of children from the most affluent neighbourhoods

gain five or more GCSEs compared to only 52% from the most deprived neighbourhoods.⁸⁵ In turn, educational attainment is a strong predictor of future health, employment, income and productivity: only 58% of working age adults with GCSE or lower educational level are employed in the UK compared to more than 80% of those with university degrees.⁸⁶

Child poverty also has long term impacts on productivity. Research from the USA estimated that the annual aggregate cost of U.S. child poverty is \$1.0298 trillion, representing 5.4% of the gross domestic product and that for every dollar spent on reducing childhood poverty, the country would save at least seven dollars with respect to the economic costs of poverty.⁸⁷

Similarly, in the UK, in a 2008 report, the Joseph Rowntree Foundation has estimated that about £12 billion a year is spent from the public purse to deal with the consequences of child poverty (e.g. personal social services, school education and police and criminal justice) and that the annual cost of below-average employment rates and earnings levels among adults who grew up in poverty is about £13 billion (of which £5 billion represents extra benefit payments and lower tax revenues; the remaining £8 billion is lost earnings to individuals), adversely impacting on UK gross domestic product (GDP).⁸⁸ They conclude that in total, in 2008 figures, child poverty costs the country at least £25 billion a year, including £17 billion that could accrue to the Exchequer if child poverty were eradicated.

Figure 5.2: Percentage of children achieving a good level of development at the end of reception

School rediness: % of children achieving a good of development at the end of reception



The most recent school readiness data indicates that children in the North have significantly worse levels of development at the end of reception year (Figure 5.2). These experiences in early childhood then track forward to impact on educational attainment and later employment prospects. For children in the North, the attainment gap persists throughout primary and secondary school. For example, by the time the children in Blackpool and Knowsley in the North West take their GCSEs, those worst off are over two full years of education behind their peers (26.3 months and 24.7 months respectively).⁸⁹

Persistent poverty experienced as a child has long lasting physical and mental health impacts.^{90,91} Children in the North are at greater risk of performing badly at school, growing up to be unemployed and experiencing worse health and wellbeing in both childhood and adulthood. Even when accounting for other factors, growing up in poverty is associated with a three-fold increase in the likelihood of





Figure 5.4: Hospital admissions by unintentional and deliberate injuries in chilfren (aged 0-14 years)



adolescent mental health problems and double the risk of obesity or chronic illness. $^{\rm 92}$

Compelling new evidence shows the impact of even fleeting exposure to poverty in childhood to higher risk of mortality in early adulthood from suicide, accidents and cancer.⁹³ This adds to a large body of evidence showing that childhood is a critical period and that adversities become embedded – having long lasting and serious effects. The UK's mortality rate lags behind comparable countries in the EU, and within the UK there is a clear North-South divide. Worryingly, for the first time in nearly 40 years, there has been a sustained increase in infant mortality in the poorest areas since 2013, linked to rising poverty.⁹⁴

Many of the poor health outcomes for children in the North are driven by the higher concentration of poverty and social disadvantage (appendix). For example, in all three northern regions (North West, North East and Yorkshire and Humberside), there are significantly higher proportions of obese year 6 children than the England average (Figure 5.3).⁹⁵ In 2014/15 hospital admissions for mental health illnesses in children aged 0-17 years were a third higher in the North West than the England average (116.2 compared to 87.4 per 100,000popn).⁹⁶ Poverty is an important risk factor for

Figure 5.5: Absolute change in per capita spend on early years prevention (£) 2010-2017



child abuse and neglect. Heightened stress due to poverty puts stain on families eroding mental health and domestic relationships, leading to negative parenting behaviours and increased risk of child abuse and neglect.⁹⁷

In 2017/18 hospital admissions for intentional and unintentional injuries in children under 15 were a third higher in the North East than the England average (130 compared to 96 per 10,000 children). Furthermore, there has been a dramatic rise in the numbers of looked after children over recent years in poorer areas, and in areas more deeply affected by recession and austerity.⁹⁸

5.3 Austerity, Children and the North

The Due North report found compelling evidence that quality preschool education was critical for longer-term child development.⁹⁹ UK government programmes designed to alleviate the impact of childhood poverty, such as Sure Start, showed great promise but faced systematic cuts under austerity.

These cuts have been disproportionately larger in deprived areas in the North, compromising support for the most vulnerable families. Larger per capita cuts to public funding to local authorities with higher proportions of children in poverty have also undermined the ability of the North to 'level up' child wellbeing (Figure 5.3/5.4).

5.4 The COVID-19 Context for Children and Young People

COVID-19 can be conceived as a systemic shock to the wider determinants of child health – with emerging evidence indicating profound impacts on education, mental health and employment prospects as child transition into adulthood.^{100, 101, 102}

There is growing concern that child health and wellbeing in the UK will suffer further as a result, and that policy to support recovery to date provides insufficient support for the poorest children and families.¹⁰³

5.4.1 Education and employment

Education has been significantly disrupted for children of all ages. Whilst schools remained open during lockdown for the most vulnerable children, attendance has been low. In July 2020, four months post-lockdown, only 17% of pupils were attending school or college, and only 25% of Early Years places were taken.¹⁰⁴ During lockdown many families struggled to maintain schooling at home and there were marked inequalities in learning hours, digital access to resources and completion of homework during this time. Since children returned to education in September 2020, teachers Figure 5.6: Percentage of 15,641 Bradford primary school chilfren with zero, only one, or more than one vulnerability within domains of wellbeing







have reported a widening learning gap, with the majority of teachers in the most deprived schools reporting that their pupils were 4+ months behind, this is on top of the pre-pandemic learning deficit experienced by disadvantaged pupils, mentioned above.¹⁰⁵

COVID-19 is also affecting young people transitioning into adulthood, restricting their ability to enter the job market and reducing job security. Young workers are often employed in the hospitality, retail or entertainment sectors, which have been most severely affected by the pandemic. The TUC reported that 26% of young workers in the North East were employed in industries most likely to be affected by COVID-19, compared with 20% across the UK.¹⁰⁶

5.4.2 Mental health and wellbeing

Increased family stress decreased social interaction, and reduced access to support services have fuelled concern for young people's mental health during lockdown.

The majority of young people (83%) with existing mental health needs report that the pandemic has made their health worse¹⁰⁷, whilst many areas have seen increased demand for NHS mental health services.¹⁰⁸

The implications for future mental health are also stark, with a recent review finding that young people experiencing loneliness during lockdown may be up to three times as likely to develop depression in adulthood.¹⁰⁹ Particularly vulnerable children also face hidden harms where opportunities for intervention by those outside the home have been reduced or have ceased entirely. The most recent official Mental Health of Children and Young People in England reported that rates of probable mental disorders have increased from one in nine (11%) in 2017 to one in six (16%) in 2020¹¹⁰. The majority of children and young people with probably mental disorders reported that lockdown had made their mental health worse.

Prior to lockdown, researchers in Bradford examined child wellbeing in 15,641 primary school children aged 7-10 years, assessing their vulnerabilities in the home and family context, material resources, friendships and self-reported wellbeing. Although most children had good levels of wellbeing, fewer than 1 in 10 had no vulnerabilities and a worrying 1 in 10 had multiple vulnerabilities in all areas (Figure 5.6).

More than half of all children living in the tenth most deprived areas of Bradford had vulnerabilities (Figure 5.7)

Researchers in Bradford have also asked how experiences of the COVID-19 pandemic and the lockdown have affected families, revealing increasing health inequalities, with a large number of vulnerable families living in poor housing conditions (including mould/damp and vermin), being pushed into poverty, and suffering from worse mental health.



Two in five mothers had depression and the same proportion had anxiety.

One-third of families were worse off financially during lockdown, and food insecurity (20%), employment insecurity (37%) and housing insecurity (10%) were also common. Many children were very anxious about COVID-19, many had done little or no physical activity and smaller but important numbers of children were unhappy, worried about coming back to school and had significant behavioural problems.

5.5 Conclusion

Ultimately, the COVID-19, health and productivity gap for the Northern Powerhouse flows from restricted opportunities to be healthy in childhood—exposure to poverty, unhealthy environments, lower quality nutrition, poor quality air, substandard housing, and chronic stress.

For these reasons, COVID-19 recovery planning must prioritise families with children.

There is now robust evidence that welfare changes over the past ten years have put many more children into poverty and that the pandemic will make this much worse.

CHAPTER 6 LEVELLING-UP - RECOMMENDATIONS

6.1 Overview

32

We have a great opportunity to level up the health and wealth of the North of England as Government recognises for the country to thrive post-Brexit all parts of the country must play its part in economic success.

The COVID-19 pandemic puts the whole levelling up project in immediate danger. Instead of levelling up, without immediate action its health inequalities will see the North's towns and cities instead levelling down as ill health, child poverty and mental health issues are exacerbated by the pandemic.

We know the UK loses £13.2bn a year in lost productivity through worse health in the Northern Powerhouse. This report demonstrates a likely further £6.86bn loss already due to mortality from the pandemic and a potential additional £5bn loss from the strain on mental health. This loss has the potential to escalate if mitigating factors are not put in place.

This report clearly exposes the devastating impact health inequalities has on the health and wealth of the North of England and the multiplying effect COVID has on those. Over six months into the pandemic it has become ever clearer that health inequalities are taking a huge toll on the health and livelihoods of people in the North of England exacerbating and deepening existing divides. Not in a generation has the relationship between physical and economic health been more crystal clear and more necessary to tackle. The United Kingdom is at a pivotal point in tackling COVID-19, one which could accelerate inter-generational health inequalities which already sees the economic divide between the North and South of England similar to that between West and East Germany during the Cold War.^m

The Government recognises for the UK to excel post-Brexit it needs to level up the country, to tackle decades of under-investment in the regions, to support the country and future generations to grow to their full potential. There is ample opportunity to do that through investment in its excellence in health innovation, zero carbon opportunities and manufacturing.

To do that it needs a physically and mentally fit workforce. The industrialists and politicians of the 19th century recognised the population's health was key to its economic success and that remains true today, as it will for future generations. A concerted effort is required to ensure that the productivity gap experienced by today's workforce, does not persist to hamper children and young people in years to come.

Alongside the pandemic is an oncoming wave of mental and physical health problems which need effective, targeted interventions to halt

the devastating sweep of COVID-19 on the North of England's economic prosperity.

As our 2018 report demonstrated you cannot separate mental and physical health from economic success: health is wealth.

6.2 Recommendations to Government Short-term:

1. Place additional resource into the Test and Trace system in the Northern Powerhouse and deliver through local primary care, public health, NHS labs and local authority services to ensure full population coverage

2. Target clinically vulnerable and deprived communities in the Northern Powerhouse in the first phase of the roll out of the COVID-19 vaccine

3. Increase NHS and local authority resources and service provision for mental health in the Northern Powerhouse. Invest in research into mental health interventions in the North

4. Reduce child poverty – increase child benefit, increase the child element of Universal Credit by £20 per week, extend provision of free childcare, remove the benefit cap and the two-child limit; and extend provision of free school meals. Invest in children's services by increasing government grants to local authorities in the Northern Powerhouse

5. Maintain and increase the additional £1,000 extra funding of Universal Credit

Medium term:

6. Provide additional resource to local authorities and the NHS in the Northern Powerhouse by increasing the existing NHS health inequalities weighting within the NHS funding formula in its reset and restore plans

7. Deliver a £1 billion fund ring-fenced to tackle health inequalities at a regional level and increase local authority public health funding to address the higher levels of deprivation and public health need in the North

8. Create northern 'Health for Life' centres offering a life-long programme of health and wellbeing advice and support services from pre-natal to healthy ageing programmes. Targeted to the most deprived areas in the North, they will take a preventative approach to health directly into the communities which need it most

9. Deliver health and mental health promotion interventions together with industry and employers, targeted at employee mental and physical health

10. Level up investment in health R&D in the North of England to create high value jobs and support local health and drive the economy11. Recommit to ending child poverty

12. Develop a national strategy for action on the social determinants of health with the aim of reducing inequalities in health, with a key focus on children



TECHNICAL APPENDICES

Appendix for chapter 2

Table A2.1: Covid-19 mortality rates; by month and area/region

| | March | April | May | June | July | March to July |
|----------------------|-------|-------|------|------|------|------------------|
| Broad areas | | | | | | |
| Northern Powerhouse | 8.9 | 55.3 | 28.2 | 10.8 | 3.8 | 98.4 |
| London | 29.0 | 95.4 | 15.8 | 4.4 | 4.8 | 144.4 |
| The Midlands | 11.8 | 47.9 | 22.1 | 11.1 | 6.4 | 84.4 |
| The South | 8.8 | 42.0 | 17.5 | 11.7 | 10.1 | 69.9 |
| Regions | | | | | | |
| North East | 7.6 | 59.3 | 33.7 | 9.5 | N/A | 106.0 |
| North West | 10.3 | 60.0 | 27.2 | 11.1 | 4.3 | 104.4 |
| Yorks and The Humber | 5.8 | 44.2 | 26.6 | 10.8 | 3.4 | 82.6 |
| London | 29.0 | 95.4 | 15.8 | 4.4 | 4.8 | 144.4 |
| East Midlands | 8.1 | 43.0 | 23.6 | 12.6 | 10.0 | 79.6 |
| West Midlands | 15.2 | 54.2 | 22.8 | 9.7 | 1.7 | 94.9 |
| East of England | 10.8 | 47.9 | 20.1 | 10.5 | 7.6 | 80.3 |
| South West | 4.2 | 30.8 | 12.9 | 6.2 | N/A | 45.4 |
| South East | 10.3 | 47.1 | 19.2 | 13.1 | 10.1 | 78.5 |

Table A2.2: All-cause mortality rates; by month and area/regionby month and area/region

| | March | April | May | June | July | March to July |
|----------------------|-------|-------|-------|------|------|------------------|
| Areas | | | | | | |
| Northern Powerhouse | 95.7 | 151.7 | 101.5 | 74.4 | 68.5 | 492.4 |
| London | 110.6 | 181.0 | 70.6 | 54.6 | 52.3 | 469.0 |
| The Midlands | 91.4 | 137.7 | 88.0 | 66.9 | 63.5 | 449.1 |
| The South | 84.1 | 121.4 | 78.5 | 61.3 | 59.7 | 406.5 |
| Regions | | | | | | |
| North East | 96.6 | 160.4 | 112.8 | 74.8 | 69.0 | 513.6 |
| North West | 99.0 | 157.1 | 100.1 | 76.9 | 69.7 | 502.8 |
| Yorks and The Humber | 89.0 | 136.7 | 97.5 | 69.5 | 66.1 | 458.7 |
| London | 110.6 | 181.0 | 70.6 | 54.6 | 52.3 | 469.0 |
| East Midlands | 89.7 | 128.8 | 91.1 | 69.6 | 66.3 | 445.6 |
| West Midlands | 97.4 | 149.9 | 91.8 | 71.8 | 66.5 | 477.2 |
| East of England | 88.9 | 137.5 | 82.6 | 61.3 | 59.0 | 429.2 |
| South West | 81.7 | 108.0 | 74.6 | 62.8 | 61.0 | 388.2 |
| South East | 85.2 | 127.5 | 80.3 | 60.6 | 59.1 | 412.7 |

Table A2.3: Claimant count; by month and area/region

| | March | April | May | June | July |
|--------------------------|-------|-------|-----|------|------|
| Areas | | | | | |
| Northern Powerhouse | 3.6 | 5.9 | 6.8 | 6.6 | 6.7 |
| London | 3.1 | 4.9 | 7.5 | 7.5 | 7.6 |
| The Midlands | 2.6 | 4.4 | 5.7 | 5.5 | 5.6 |
| The South | 2.1 | 4.0 | 5.3 | 5.1 | 5.2 |
| Regions | | | | | |
| North East | 4.9 | 7.2 | 7.8 | 7.7 | 7.8 |
| North West | 3.5 | 5.9 | 6.8 | 6.7 | 6.7 |
| Yorkshire and The Humber | 3.0 | 5.2 | 6.0 | 5.8 | 6.0 |
| London | 3.1 | 4.9 | 7.5 | 7.5 | 7.6 |
| East Midlands | 2.5 | 4.3 | 5.4 | 5.2 | 5.3 |
| West Midlands | 3.0 | 4.9 | 6.1 | 5.9 | 6.0 |
| East of England | 2.4 | 4.1 | 5.7 | 5.4 | 5.6 |
| South West | 2.2 | 4.2 | 5.3 | 5.0 | 5.2 |
| South East | 2.1 | 3.9 | 5.3 | 5.1 | 5.2 |

Table A2.4: The increased COVID-19 mortality rate in the Northern Powerhouse; March to July 2020

| | (1) | (2) | (3) | (4) | (5) | (6) |
|---------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------------------------|---------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|
| | RoE inc. London | | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London |
| Northorn Powerhouse | 12 27* | 21 /1*** | 20.27*** | 22 65*** | 10 21*** | 21 47*** |
| Northern Powerhouse | 12.37 | (12 CE to 2017) | 20.37 | 23.03 (15.42.4= 21.00) | (1110 += 2722) | (12.07.42.20.07) |
| | (2.20 to 22.55) | (12.65 to 30.17) | (12.74 to 28.00) | (15.43 (0 31.88) | (11.19 to 27.22) | (13.07 to 29.87) |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| % of population whose ethnicity is: | | | | | | |
| White (reference category) | | | | | | |
| /lixed/multiple | | | 4.50 | 3.89 | 4.13 | 2.75 |
| | | | (-1.67 to 10.68) | (-4.40 to 12.18) | (-2.05 to 10.31) | (-5.55 to 11.05) |
| Asian/British Asian | | | 0.79* | -0.04 | 0.77* | -0.15 |
| | | | (0.19 to 1.40) | (-1.02 to 0.93) | (0.15 to 1.40) | (-1.13 to 0.84) |
| Black | | | 1.77* | 4.41* | 1.61* | 4.90* |
| | | | (0.41 to 3.14) | (0.64 to 8.18) | (0.24 to 2.98) | (1.05 to 8.75) |
| Dther | | | 0.23 | 7.15 | 0.48 | 7.96 |
| | | | (-3.97 to 4.43) | (-6.45 to 20.75) | (-3.76 to 4.72) | (-5.60 to 21.53) |
| % of population who are: | | | | | | |
| age less than 18 (reference category) | | | | | | |
| Age 18 to 19 | | | -12.01 | -4.43 | -12.73 | -2.79 |
| · | | | (-25.73 to 1.71) | (-19.80 to 10.94) | (-26.75 to 1.30) | (-18.61 to 13.02) |
| Age 20 to 24 | | | 0.91 | -2.06 | 1.63 | -0.99 |
| | | | (-5.89 to 7.70) | (-9.95 to 5.83) | (-5.32 to 8.58) | (-9.08 to 7.09) |
| Age 25 to 29 | | | -3.64 | -270 | -4 87 | -573 |
| .90 20 10 20 | | | (-9.41 to 2.13) | (-11 20 to 5 80) | (-10.86 to 112) | (-14 79 to 3 34) |
| Age 30 to 44 | | | -2.01 | 0.47 | -1.05 | 3.32 |
| | | | (-6.38 to 2.37) | (-4.93 to 5.87) | (-6.17 to 4.07) | (-3.03 to 9.67) |
| Age 45 to 59 | | | 135 | 0.89 | 196 | 2 24 |
| -ye +5 to 55 | | | (3.84 to 6.53) | (5.28 to 7.07) | (362 to 754) | (1 30 to 8 79) |
| Vac 60 to 64 | | | 22 02*** | 10.00** | 24.25*** | 20.28** |
| Age 60 to 64 | | | -22.02 (25.20 to 10.24) | -13.30 (22.22 to 6.50) | -24.25 | -20.20 |
| N co 65 to 74 | | | (-55.59 (0 -10.24) | (-33.23 (0 -0.38) | (-37.09 t0 -11.42) | (-55.88 (0 -0.08) |
| Age 65 to 74 | | | /.1/ (1 E 4 to 1E 07) | 0.95 | /.3/ | 0.00 |
| 75 10 04 | | | (-1.54 (0 15.87) | (-0.44 (0 18.30) | (-1.35 (0 16.10) | (-0.53 (0 18.14) |
| Age 75 to 84 | | | -2.45 | -4.30 | -2.08 | -2.95 |
| | | | (-14.48 to 9.57) | (-17.25 to 8.65) | (-14.16 to 10.00) | (-15.87 to 9.96) |
| Age 85 to 89 | | | -20.04 | -12.95 | -22.46 | -14.67 |
| | | | (-57.37 to 17.29) | (-52.55 to 26.65) | (-59./9 to 14.8/) | (-53.99 to 24.65) |
| Age 90 and over | | | -15./6 | -19.45 | -9.67 | -10.77 |
| | | | (-57.43 to 25.91) | (-64.28 to 25.38) | (-52.19 to 32.86) | (-56.07 to 34.54) |
| MD Quintile | | | | | | |
| MD = 1 (Least deprived) | | | | | | |
| reference category) | | | | | | |
| MD = 2 | | | | | 10.29* | 10.26* |
| | | | | | (0.99 to 19.59) | (0.30 to 20.22) |
| MD = 3 | | | | | 6.40 | 7.73 |
| | | | | | (-3.55 to 16.36) | (-3.13 to 18.60) |
| MD = 4 | | | | | 4.75 | 6.74 |
| | | | | | (-6.26 to 15.76) | (-5.62 to 19.11) |
| MD = 5 (Most deprived) | | | | | 10.11 | 18.00* |
| | | | | | (-2.99 to 23.20) | (3.48 to 32.52) |
| Constant | 85.92*** | 76.88*** | 265.10* | 184.09 | 237.42 | 92.81 |
| | (81.02 to 90.81) | (72.43 to 81.33) | (54.81 to 475.40) | (-101.37 to 469.55) | (-6.14 to 480.99) | (-225.99 to 411.62) |
| 1 | 311 | 279 | 306 | 274 | 306 | 274 |
| | | | | | | |

95% confidence intervals in brackets. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

35

Table A2.5: The increased all-cause mortality rate in the NorthernPowerhouse; March to July 2020

| | (1) | (2) | (3) | (4) | (5) | (6) |
|---|------------------------------|------------------------------|---------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|---------------------|
| | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London |
| Northern Powerhouse | 57.74*** | 63.16*** | 46.92*** | 45.77*** | 29.41*** | 30.47*** |
| | (41.25 to 74.24) | (46.81 to 79.52) | (32.57 to 61.28) | (30.43 to 61.11) | (15.96 to 42.87) | (16.81 to 44.13) |
| | | | | | | |
| % of population whose ethnicity is: | | | | | | |
| White (reference category) | | | | | | |
| Mixed/multiple | | | 5.93 | 0.79 | 2.52 | -3.06 |
| | | | (-5.68 to 17.55) | (-14.67 to 16.24) | (-7.85 to 12.90) | (-16.56 to 10.44) |
| Asian/British Asian | | | -0.18 | 0.19 | 0.81 | 0.57 |
| | | | (-1.31 to 0.95) | (-1.63 to 2.01) | (-0.24 to 1.86) | (-1.04 to 2.17) |
| Black | | | 0.77 | 5.39 | -0.01 | 7.93* |
| | | | (-1.80 to 3.34) | (-1.64 to 12.42) | (-2.30 to 2.29) | (1.67 to 14.20) |
| Other | | | -9.32* | 0.55 | -12.09*** | 0.89 |
| | | | (-17.22 to -1.42) | (-24.82 to 25.91) | (-19.21 to -4.97) | (-21.16 to 22.95) |
| % of population who are: | | | | | | |
| age less than 18 (reference category) | | | | | | |
| Age 18 to 19 | | | -28.53* | -21.83 | -19.93 | -7.33 |
| | | | (-54.34 to -2.73) | (-50.49 to 6.83) | (-43.46 to 3.61) | (-33.05 to 18.38) |
| Age 20 to 24 | | | -4.52 | -5.17 | 4.89 | 6.66 |
| | | | (-17.30 to 8.26) | (-19.88 to 9.55) | (-6.77 to 16.56) | (-6.49 to 19.81) |
| Age 25 to 29 | | | -0.96 | 11.69 | -11.26* | -9.33 |
| | | | (-11.81 to 9.90) | (-4.16 to 27.54) | (-21.31 to -1.21) | (-24.07 to 5.41) |
| Age 30 to 44 | | | -22.90*** | -17.17*** | -3.53 | 7.90 |
| | | | (-31.13 to -14.67) | (-27.25 to -7.09) | (-12.13 to 5.08) | (-2.43 to 18.22) |
| Age 45 to 59 | | | -11.03* | -4.73 | 3.78 | 11.26* |
| | | | (-20.78 to -1.27) | (-16.24 to 6.78) | (-5.60 to 13.15) | (0.62 to 21.91) |
| Age 60 to 64 | | | -45.46*** | -38.27** | -47.00*** | -38.26*** |
| | | | (-69.11 to -21.81) | (-63.12 to -13.41) | (-68.55 to -25.46) | (-60.38 to -16.15) |
| Age 65 to 74 | | | 7.03 | 13.67 | 9.87 | 16.70* |
| | | | (-9.34 to 23.40) | (-3.81 to 31.15) | (-4.77 to 24.52) | (1.53 to 31.88) |
| Age 75 to 84 | | | -12.35 | -10.64 | -3.75 | -1.82 |
| | | | (-34.96 to 10.27) | (-34.79 to 13.51) | (-24.02 to 16.53) | (-22.82 to 19.17) |
| Age 85 to 89 | | | -13.27 | -16.77 | -19.79 | -17.67 |
| | | | (-83.48 to 56.95) | (-90.61 to 57.08) | (-82.45 to 42.87) | (-81.61 to 46.26) |
| Age 90 and over | | | -109.30** | -93.50* | -45.21 | -27.19 |
| | | | (-187.68 to -30.93) | (-177.11 to -9.89) | (-116.59 to 26.17) | (-100.85 to 46.48) |
| MD Quintile | | | | | | |
| IMD = 1 (Least deprived) (reference category) | | | | | | |
| IMD = 2 | | | | | 36.11*** | 35.25*** |
| | | | | | (20.50 to 51./2) | (19.06 to 51.44) |
| IMD = 3 | | | | | 46.50*** | 48.96*** |
| | | | | | (29./9 to 63.21) | (31.3U t0 66.63) |
| IIVID = 4 | | | | | 64.65*** | 69.63*** |
| MD = F(Mast deprived) | | | | | (40.10 (0 83.13) | (49.53 10 89.73) |
| IIVID – 5 (IVIOSL deprived) | | | | | 77.96 to 101.04 | (00.92 to 120.02) |
| Constant | 422 0.0*** | 100 50*** | 1632 00*** | 11CE 40*** | (772 20*** | (90.82 10 138.03) |
| Constant | 433.98 (426.04 to 441.02) | 426.00 (420.25 to 426.97) | 1023.88 (1229.20 to 2010.46) | (62210 to 1607.07) | (264.44 to 1192.14) | 102.37 |
| N | 211 | (420.23 (0 430.87) | (1220.30 (0 2019.46) | 274 | 206 | (-333.70 10 700.91) |
| IN | I 311 | 2/9 | 300 | 2/4 | 002 | 2/4 |

95% confidence intervals in brackets. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

 Table A2.6: The additional increase in the claimant count in the
 Northern Powerhouse; March to April 2020

| | (1) | (2) | (3) | (4) | (5) | (6) |
|---|-----------------|-----------------|------------------|------------------|------------------|--------------------------|
| | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London | RoE inc. London | RoE exc. London |
| lorthern Powerhouse | 0.45*** | 0.45*** | 0.37*** | 0.33*** | 0.21*** | 0.21*** |
| | (0.33 to 0.57) | (0.33 to 0.57) | (0.25 to 0.50) | (0.20 to 0.46) | (0.10 to 0.32) | (0.10 to 0.32) |
| of population whose ethnicity is: | | | | | | |
| Vhite (reference category) | | | | | | |
| /ixed/multiple | | | 0.03 | 0.02 | 0.00 | 0.01 |
| | | | (-0.07 to 0.13) | (-0.11 to 0.15) | (-0.08 to 0.09) | (-0.10 to 0.12) |
| sian/British Asian | | | -0.02** | -0.02** | -0.00 | -0.02* |
| | | | (-0.03 to -0.01) | (-0.04 to -0.01) | (-0.01 to 0.00) | (-0.03 to -0.00) |
| llack | | | 0.01 | -0.03 | 0.01 | -0.02 |
| | | | (-0.01 to 0.03) | (-0.09 to 0.03) | (-0.01 to 0.02) | (-0.07 to 0.03) |
| Other | | | 0.03 | 0.16 | -0.00 | 0.17 |
| | | | (-0.03 to 0.10) | (-0.05 to 0.38) | (-0.06 to 0.05) | (-0.01 to 0.36) |
| of population who are: | | | | | | |
| ge less than 18 (reference category) | | | | | | |
| lge 18 to 19 | | | -0.15 | -0.15 | -0.08 | -0.07 |
| | | | (-0.38 to 0.07) | (-0.39 to 0.10) | (-0.28 to 0.11) | (-0.29 to 0.14) |
| lge 20 to 24 | | | -0.16** | -0.22*** | -0.05 | -0.09 |
| | | | (-0.27 to -0.05) | (-0.34 to -0.09) | (-0.15 to 0.04) | (-0.20 to 0.02) |
| lge 25 to 29 | | | 0.14** | 0.23*** | 0.03 | 0.02 |
| | | | (0.05 to 0.23) | (0.10 to 0.36) | (-0.05 to 0.11) | (-0.11 to 0.14) |
| lge 30 to 44 | | | -0.29*** | -0.34*** | -0.09* | -0.12** |
| | | | (-0.36 to -0.22) | (-0.42 to -0.25) | (-0.16 to -0.02) | (-0.21 to -0.03) |
| ge 45 to 59 | | | -0.16*** | -0.18*** | -0.00 | -0.03 |
| | | | (-0.25 to -0.08) | (-0.28 to -0.08) | (-0.08 to 0.07) | (-0.12 to 0.06) |
| ge 60 to 64 | | | -0.01 | -0.02 | -0.04 | -0.05 |
| | | | (-0.22 to 0.19) | (-0.23 to 0.20) | (-0.22 to 0.14) | (-0.24 to 0.13) |
| ge 65 to 74 | | | -0.10 | -0.11 | -0.06 | -0.07 |
| 75 - 04 | | | (-0.24 to 0.04) | (-0.26 to 0.04) | (-0.18 to 0.06) | (-0.20 to 0.05) |
| .ge /5 to 84 | | | -0.13 | -0.15 | -0.05 | -0.09 |
| | | | (-0.32 (0 0.07) | (-0.35 (0 0.06) | (-0.21 (0 0.12) | (-0.26 (0 0.09) |
| lge 85 to 89 | | | 0.46 | 0.45 | 0.40 | 0.44 |
| as 00 and ever | | | (-0.15 to 1.07) | (-0.17 to 1.06) | (-0.11 (0 0.91) | (-0.09 (0 0.97) |
| ige 50 and over | | | -0.70 | -0.73 | -0.01 | -0.11 (0.72 to 0.50) |
| MD Quintilo | | | (-1.36 t0 -0.02) | (-1.44 (0 -0.02) | (-0.60 (0 0.57) | (-0.72 10 0.50) |
| MD = 1 (l east deprived) (reference category) | | | | | | |
| MD = 2 | | | | | 0.30*** | 0.32*** |
| viD = 2 | | | | | (0.17 to 0.43) | (018 to 0.45) |
| MD = 3 | | | | | 0.54*** | 0.55*** |
| | | | | | (0.40 to 0.67) | (0.40 to 0.70) |
| MD = 4 | | | | | 0.73*** | 0.74*** |
| | | | | | (0.57 to 0.88) | (0.58 to 0.91) |
| MD = 5 (Most deprived) | | | | | 0.97*** | 0.98*** |
| | | | | | (0.79 to 1.15) | (0.78 to 1.18) |
| Constant | 1.85*** | 1.85*** | 12.97*** | 14.41*** | 4.06* | 5.91** |
| | (1.79 to 1.91) | (1.79 to 1.91) | (9.53 to 16.40) | (9.89 to 18.93) | (0.70 to 7.41) | (1.61 to 10.21) |
| 1 | 311 | 279 | 306 | 274 | 306 | 274 |

95% confidence intervals in brackets. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001



Appendix for chapter 3

Table A3.1: The relationship between mental health and Gross Value Added (GVA) per-head at local authority level within the Northern Powerhouse; 2011 – 2018

| | GVA per-head (2018£) |
|---|-------------------------|
| SAMHI | -1491.839*** |
| | (-2298.310 to -685.368) |
| Population size (number of people) | -0.018 |
| | (-0.038 to 0.002) |
| % of population (aged 16+) with no qualifications | -12.785 |
| | (-64.648 to 39.078) |
| % of population (aged 16+) who are aged 16-64 | -15.881 |
| | (-85.487 to 53.725) |
| % of population (aged 16+) who are white UK nationals | 21.129 |
| | (-33.143 to 75.401) |
| Year effects (base=2011) | |
| 2012 | 370.746* |
| | (28.230 to 713.263) |
| 2013 | 637.368** |
| | (254.928 to 1019.808) |
| 2014 | 1150.600*** |
| | (671.811 to 1629.389) |
| 2015 | 1901.077*** |
| | (1353.403 to 2448.752) |
| 2016 | 2160.251*** |
| | (1524.909 to 2795.593) |
| 2017 | 2602.668*** |
| | (1893.408 to 3311.927) |
| 2018 | 3069.439*** |
| | (2227.608 to 3911.270) |
| Ν | 72 |
| Observations (N*T) | 569 |

Model is a fixed-effects linear model to account for within LAD variation. The model is additionally weighted by the population size of a LAD.

SAMHI = small-area mental health index, which is standardised to have mean zero and unitary standard deviation. It is increasing in poor mental health (higher scores relate to worse mental health outcomes). GVA is deflated to 2018

prices. 95% Confidence Intervals in brackets. * p<0.05; ** p<0.01; *** p<0.001.

Appendix for chapter 5

Other indicators showing significant N/S Divide in child health:

| Areas | All in England | Display | Table | Table and chart |
|-------|----------------|---------|-------|-----------------|
| | | | | |

Infant mortality rate 2016 - 18

Export table as image Ł Export table as CSV file

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|----------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 7,608 | 3.9 | Н | 3.8 | 4.0 |
| West Midlands region | - | 1,206 | 5.8 | | 5.5 | 6.1 |
| North West region | - | 1,161 | 4.6 | H | 4.4 | 4.9 |
| East Midlands region | - | 628 | 4.0 | H | 3.7 | 4.4 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 750 | 4.0 | ⊢ | 3.8 | 4.3 |
| South East region | - | 1,086 | 3.6 | H | 3.4 | 3.9 |
| East of England region | - | 711 | 3.4 | H | 3.1 | 3.6 |
| North East region | - | 277 | 3.3 | H | 3.0 | 3.8 |
| London region | - | 1,240 | 3.3 | H | 3.1 | 3.5 |
| South West region | - | 549 | 3.3 | H-I | 3.0 | 3.6 |

Admissions for diabetes for young people aged 10 to 18 2018/19

Export table as image Export table as CSV file

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 4,594 | 80.4 | н | 78.1 | 82.8 |
| North East region | + | 245 | 94.6 | | 83.9 | 108.0 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 520 | 92.5 | H | 84.7 | 100.8 |
| South West region | + | 485 | 89.3 | ⊢ - | 81.4 | 97.4 |
| North West region | - | 660 | 88.4 | | 81.9 | 95.5 |
| East of England region | | 550 | 86.4 | | 79.0 | 93.6 |
| East Midlands region | + | 400 | 82.5 | ⊢ | 74.4 | 90.8 |
| West Midlands region | + | 455 | 72.8 | <u> </u> | 66.3 | 79.8 |
| London region | + | 635 | 70.5 | H | 65.2 | 76.3 |
| South East region | + | 640 | 67.0* | H | 61.7 | 72.2 |

Children in care 2019

Ł Export table as CSV file Export table as image

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 78,150 | 65 | | 65 | 66 |
| North East region | + | 5,350 | 101 | H | 98 | 104 |
| North West region | + | 14,660 | 94 | H | 93 | 96 |
| West Midlands region | + | 10,560 | 82 | н | 80 | 83 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 8,580 | 74 | H | 72 | 75 |
| East Midlands region | + | 5,820 | 58 | н | 57 | 60 |
| South West region | + | 6,140 | 56 | н | 54 | 57 |
| South East region | + | 10,280 | 53 | H | 52 | 54 |
| London region | + | 10,030 | 50 | н | 49 | 51 |
| East of England region | - | 6,740 | 50 | н | 49 | 52 |

Source: Children looked after in England, Department for Education.

Child mortality rate (1-17 years) 2016 - 18

Export table as image Export table as CSV file

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|----------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 3,671 | 11.0 | н | 10.6 | 11.3 |
| North West region | - | 578 | 13.3 | H | 12.2 | 14.5 |
| North East region | - | 187 | 12.6 | | 10.8 | 14.5 |
| West Midlands region | - | 456 | 12.5 | | 11.4 | 13.7 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 389 | 11.9 | H | 10.7 | 13.1 |
| London region | - | 605 | 10.8 | ⊢ | 9.9 | 11.7 |
| East Midlands region | - | 300 | 10.8 | ⊢ | 9.6 | 12.0 |
| East of England region | - | 381 | 10.3 | ⊢ | 9.3 | 11.4 |
| South West region | - | 285 | 9.2 | ⊢ | 8.2 | 10.3 |
| South East region | - | 490 | 8.9 | H | 8.1 | 9.7 |

Appendix for chapter 4

Table A4.1: The relationship between Core Spending Power per-head and Gross Value Added (GVA) per-head at local authority level within the Northern Powerhouse; 2011 – 2018

| | (1) | (2) |
|---|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|
| | GVA per-he | ad (2018£) |
| Core spending power (CSP) per-head (2018£) | 3.169* (0.315 to 6.024) | |
| log(CSP, 2018£ per-head) | | 5019.550* (1058.376 to 8980.725) |
| Population size (number of people) | 0.003 (-0.018 to 0.024) | 0.009 (-0.014 to 0.031) |
| % of population (aged 16+) with no qualifications | -19.567 (-72.006 to 32.873) | -17.708 (-69.961 to 34.545) |
| % of population (aged 16+) who are aged 16-64 | -18.137 (-88.369 to 52.094) | -13.918 (-84.274 to 56.439) |
| % of population (aged 16+) who are white UK nationals | 14.038 (-40.847 to 68.923) | 9.932 (-45.149 to 65.013) |
| Year effects (base=2011) | | |
| 2012 | 314.884 (-45.311 to 675.078) | 408.341* (21.122 to 795.560) |
| 2013 | 613.638** (171.367 to 1055.910) | 791.324** (275.460 to 1307.188) |
| 2014 | 1082.468*** (495.172 to 1669.764) | 1394.971*** (650.027 to 2139.916) |
| 2015 | 1922.735*** (1156.351 to 2689.119) | 2418.388*** (1374.424 to 3462.351) |
| 2016 | 2150.694*** (1271.257 to 3030.131) | 2770.304*** (1533.352 to 4007.257) |
| 2017 | 2458.105*** (1561.987 to 3354.224) | 3087.617*** (1830.926 to 4344.307) |
| 2018 | 2653.405*** (1746.062 to 3560.749) | 3278.619*** (2019.022 to 4538.216) |
| N | 72 | 72 |
| Observations (N*T) | 569 | 569 |

Model is a fixed-effects linear model to account for within LAD variation. The model is additionally weighted by the population size of a LAD. All financial measures are deflated to 2018 prices, using the GDP deflator. 95% Confidence Intervals in brackets. * p<0.05; ** p<0.01; *** p<0.001.

Crude rate - per 1000

Crude rate - per 100,000

Crude rate - per 10,000

Directly standardised rate - per 100,000

Low birth weight of term babies 2018

Export table as image

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|----------------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 16,224 | 2.86 | н | 2.82 | 2.9 |
| West Midlands region | + | 2,017 | 3.31 | H | 3.17 | 3.46 |
| North East region | → | 787 | 3.26 | H | 3.04 | 3.49 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 1,711 | 3.14 | H | 3.00 | 3.29 |
| London region | + | 3,382 | 3.07 | H | 2.97 | 3.18 |
| North West region | - | 2,125 | 2.91 | H | 2.79 | 3.04 |
| East Midlands region | - | 1,219 | 2.70 | H | 2.55 | 2.85 |
| East of England region | + | 1,651 | 2.65 | H | 2.53 | 2.78 |
| South West region | + | 1,241 | 2.52 | H | 2.38 | 2.66 |
| South East region | - | 2,091 | 2.40 | н | 2.30 | 2.50 |

Under 16s conception rate / 1,000 2018

Crude rate - per 1000

Proportion - %

Export table as image

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 2,266 | 2.5 | н | 2.4 | 2.6 |
| North East region | + | 185 | 4.6 | | 3.9 | 5.3 |
| North West region | + | 390 | 3.3 | H | 3.0 | 3.6 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 284 | 3.2 | ⊢ | 2.8 | 3.6 |
| West Midlands region | + | 275 | 2.8 | ┝━━┥ | 2.4 | 3.1 |
| East Midlands region | + | 189 | 2.5 | ⊢ | 2.1 | 2.8 |
| South West region | + | 184 | 2.1 | Here a | 1.8 | 2.5 |
| East of England region | + | 206 | 2.0 | ┝━━┥ | 1.8 | 2.3 |
| South East region | + | 289 | 1.9 | H | 1.7 | 2.1 |
| London region | + | 264 | 1.9 | ⊢ 1 | 1.6 | 2.1 |

Source: Office for National Statistics (ONS)

Under 18s conception rate / 1,000 2018

Export table as image L Export table as CSV file

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value ▲▼ | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------------|----------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 14,736 | 16.7 | н | 16.4 | 17.0 |
| North East region | + | 986 | 24.9 | ⊢ | 23.4 | 26.5 |
| North West region | + | 2,500 | 21.7 | H | 20.9 | 22.6 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 1,698 | 19.6 | H | 18.6 | 20.5 |
| West Midlands region | + | 1,843 | 19.1 | H-1 | 18.2 | 20.0 |
| East Midlands region | + | 1,260 | 16.8 | H-1 | 15.9 | 17.7 |
| East of England region | + | 1,417 | 14.4 | н | 13.7 | 15.2 |
| London region | + | 1,915 | 13.9 | H | 13.3 | 14.6 |
| South East region | + | 1,990 | 13.5 | н | 12.9 | 14.1 |
| South West region | + | 1,127 | 13.3 | H | 12.5 | 14.1 |

Source: Office for National Statistics (ONS)

Teenage mothers 2018/19

Export table as image Ł Export table as CSV file

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|-------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 3,734 | 0.6 | н | 0.6 | 0.7 |
| North East region | + | 300 | 1.2 | | - 1.1 | 1.3 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 545 | 1.0 | H | 0.9 | 1.1 |
| West Midlands region | + | 510 | 0.8 | ⊢ | 0.7 | 0.9 |
| East Midlands region | + | 360 | 0.8 | ⊢ (| 0.7 | 0.9 |
| North West region | + | 605 | 0.8 | ⊢ | 0.7 | 0.9 |
| East of England region | + | 340 | 0.5 | H | 0.5 | 0.6 |
| South West region | + | 270 | 0.5 | H | 0.5 | 0.6 |
| South East region | - | 440 | 0.5 | | 0.5 | 0.5 |
| London region | 1 | 360 | 0.3 | F →1 | 0.3 | 0.4 |

Source: Hospital Episode Statistics (HES) Copyright © 2020, Re-used with the permission of NHS Digital. All rights reserved.

Baby's first feed breastmilk 2018/19

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|---------|-------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 371,730 | 67.4 | | 67.2 | 67.5 |
| London region | - | 73,210 | 76.3 | | 75.8 | 76.9 |
| South West region | - | 37,030 | 75.3 | н | 74.5 | 76.0 |
| South East region | - | 60,105 | 72.7 | H | 72.1 | 73.3 |
| East of England region | - | 42,225 | 70.0 | H | 69.3 | 70.7 |
| East Midlands region | - | 28,470 | 64.7 | | 63.9 | 65.4 |
| West Midlands region | - | 38,760 | 62.5 | H | 61.9 | 63.1 |
| North West region | - | 47,255 | 62.4 | H | 61.8 | 62.9 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 31,590 | 56.4 | H | 55.8 | 57.0 |
| North East region | - | 13,080 | 50.6 | H | 49.8 | 51.5 |

Source: Maternity Services Dataset (MSDS)

Smoking status at time of delivery 2018/19

| Area ▲ ▼ | Recent Trend | Count | 1 |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------|
| England | + | 61,399 | |
| North East region | + | 4,030 | |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 8,163 | |
| East Midlands region | - | 6,403 | |
| North West region | + | 9,951 | |
| West Midlands region | - | 7,287 | |
| South West region | + | 5,563 | |
| South East region | + | 8,744 | |
| East of England region | + | 5,996 | |
| London region | + | 5,262 | |
| | 0 11 01 1 | | (0.47 |

Source: Calculated by PHE from the NHS Digital return on Smoking Status At Time of delivery (SATOD)

School-age children

Free school meals: % uptake among all pupils 2018

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value Value | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-----------|----------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 1,099,810 | 13.5 | 13.5 | 13.5 |
| North East region | + | 71,734 | 18.4 | 18.3 | 18.5 |
| North West region | + | 176,015 | 16.0 | 16.0 | 16.1 |
| West Midlands region | + | 145,412 | 15.9 | 15.9 | 16.0 |
| London region | + | 200,860 | 15.6 | 15.5 | 15.7 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 127,876 | 15.5 | 15.4 | 15.5 |
| East Midlands region | + | 84,826 | 12.2 | 12.1 | 12.2 |
| South West region | + | 82,254 | 11.0 | 11.0 | 11.1 |
| East of England region | + | 91,533 | 10.1 | 10.0 | 10.1 |
| South East region | + | 119,300 | 9.4 | 9.4 | 9.5 |

Reception: Prevalence of overweight (including obesity) 2018/19

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|---------|-------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 135,020 | 22.6 | | 22.5 | 22.7 |
| North West region | + | 19,891 | 24.4 | H | 24.1 | 24.7 |
| North East region | - | 6,819 | 24.3 | H | 23.8 | 24.8 |
| West Midlands region | - | 16,038 | 23.8 | H | 23.4 | 24.1 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 14,164 | 23.7 | H | 23.3 | 24.0 |
| East Midlands region | + | 11,491 | 22.7 | н | 22.3 | 23.0 |
| South West region | - | 11,884 | 22.0 | н | 21.7 | 22.4 |
| London region | - | 20,196 | 21.8 | H | 21.5 | 22.0 |
| South East region | † | 19,946 | 21.2 | н | 20.9 | 21.5 |
| East of England region | - | 14,400 | 21.0 | Н | 20.7 | 21.3 |

Proportion - %

Crude rate - per 1000

Proportion - %

Proportion - %



Proportion - %

Proportion - %

Reception: Prevalence of obesity (including severe obesity) 2018/19

Export table as image Lexport table as CSV file

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 57,869 | 9.7 | 1 | 9.6 | 9.8 |
| North East region | + | 3,037 | 10.8 | H | 10.5 | 11.2 |
| West Midlands region | - | 7,161 | 10.6 | н | 10.4 | 10.8 |
| North West region | + | 8,625 | 10.6 | н | 10.4 | 10.8 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 6,111 | 10.2 | H | 10.0 | 10.5 |
| London region | - | 9,431 | 10.2 | H | 10.0 | 10.4 |
| East Midlands region | + | 4,720 | 9.3 | н | 9.1 | 9.6 |
| South West region | - | 4,713 | 8.7 | н | 8.5 | 9.0 |
| East of England region | + | 5,955 | 8.7 | н | 8.5 | 8.9 |
| South East region | + | 8,030 | 8.5 | н | 8.4 | 8.7 |

Persistent absentees - Secondary school 2017/18

Percentage point - %

Proportion - %

Export table as image Lessort table as CSV file

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|---------|-------|----|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 409,890 | 13.9 | 1 | 13.9 | 13.9 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 47,200 | 15.6 | H | 15.4 | 15.7 |
| North East region | - | 22,380 | 15.4 | H | 15.2 | 15.6 |
| South West region | - | 41,950 | 14.9 | | 14.7 | 15.0 |
| North West region | - | 56,855 | 14.4 | | 14.2 | 14.5 |
| West Midlands region | - | 46,700 | 14.0 | H | 13.8 | 14.1 |
| South East region | - | 63,470 | 13.9 | | 13.8 | 14.0 |
| East Midlands region | - | 34,590 | 13.6 | H | 13.5 | 13.7 |
| East of England region | - | 43,730 | 13.1 | | 13.0 | 13.2 |
| London region | - | 53,020 | 12.0 | ł. | 11.9 | 12.1 |

Source: Department for Education (DfE)

Young adults

Admission episodes for alcohol-specific conditions - Under 18s 2016/17 - 18/19 Crude rate - per 100,000

Export table as image

| Area ▲▼ | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 11,233 | 31.6 | Н | 31.0 | 32.1 |
| North East region | - | 950 | 60.0 | | 56.3 | 64.0 |
| North West region | - | 2,125 | 45.9 | H | 44.0 | 47.9 |
| South West region | - | 1,450 | 44.1 | H | 41.8 | 46.4 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 1,120 | 32.2 | H | 30.4 | 34.2 |
| South East region | - | 1,850 | 31.7* | н | 30.3 | 33.2 |
| East Midlands region | - | 780 | 26.3* | н | 24.5 | 28.2 |
| West Midlands region | - | 1,005 | 26.1 | н | 24.5 | 27.8 |
| East of England region | - | 930 | 23.4 | н | 21.9 | 25.0 |
| London region | - | 990 | 16.5 | н | 15.5 | 17 5 |

Source: Calculated by Public Health England: Population Health Analysis (PHA) team using data from NHS Digital - Hospital Episode Statistics (HES) and Office for National Statistics (ONS) - Mid Year Population Estimates.

Hospital admissions for asthma (under 19 years) 2018/19

Export table as image

Crude rate - per 100,000

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|--------|---|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | + | 22,449 | 178.4 | Н | 176.1 | 180.7 |
| North West region | + | 4,200 | 256.8 | | H 249.1 | 264.7 |
| North East region | + | 1,375 | 245.8 | | l 233.0 | 259.2 |
| West Midlands region | + | 3,005 | 220.6 | H | 212.9 | 228.7 |
| London region | + | 4,180 | 197.5 | H | 191.4 | 203.4 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 1,985 | 161.6 | н | 154.8 | 169.1 |
| South West region | + | 1,705 | 146.4 | H | 139.7 | 153.7 |
| East of England region | + | 1,970 | 140.3 | н | 134.1 | 146.5 |
| South East region | + | 2,735 | 132.6* | н | 127.7 | 137.7 |
| East Midlands region | + | 1,285 | 122.2 | н | 115.8 | 129.3 |

Source: Hospital Episode Statistics (HES). Copyright © 2020, Re-used with the permission of NHS Digital. All rights reserved.

Children killed and seriously injured (KSI) on England's roads 2016-18

Export table as image Ł Export table as CSV file

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value | | 95% Lower Cl | 95% Upper Cl |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-------|-------|--------------------|-----------------|-----------------|
| England | - | 5,665 | 17.7 | н | 17.3 | 18.2 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | - | 871 | 28.0 | <mark>⊢ _</mark> _ | 26.2 | 29.9 |
| North West region | - | 932 | 22.5 | H | 21.1 | 24.0 |
| North East region | - | 305 | 21.6 | ⊢ | 19.2 | 24.1 |
| West Midlands region | - | 654 | 19.0 | H | 17.6 | 20.5 |
| East of England region | - | 611 | 17.2 | ⊢ ⊣ | 15.8 | 18.6 |
| South East region | - | 881 | 16.9 | H-I | 15.8 | 18.0 |
| East Midlands region | - | 406 | 15.3 | H | 13.9 | 16.9 |
| South West region | - | 352 | 12.0 | H | 10.8 | 13.3 |
| London region | - | 653 | 12.0 | H | 11.1 | 13.0 |

Hospital admissions caused by unintentional and deliberate injuries in children (aged 0-14 years) 2018/19 Crude rate - per 10,000

| Area | Recent Trend | Count | Value |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|--------|-------|
| England | + | 97,479 | |
| North West region | + | 17,050 | 1 |
| North East region | + | 5,710 | 1 |
| West Midlands region | + | 11,910 | 1 |
| Yorkshire and the Humber region | + | 10,185 | 1 |
| South West region | + | 9,495 | 1 |
| South East region | + | 14,485 | 8 |
| East of England region | + | 9,590 | |
| East Midlands region | + | 6,720 | |
| London region | + | 12,270 | |

All rights reserved. Local Authority estimates of resident population, Office for National Statistics (ONS)

Crude rate - per 100,000

95% 95% Upper CI Lower CI 96.1 95.5 96.7 129.5 127.6 131.5 27.5 124.2 130.9 110.8 106.9 108.8 103.2 101.2 105.2 102.2 100.2 104.3 87.6* 86.1 89.0 84 6 82.9 86.3 79.8 77.8 81.7 70.5 69.3 71.8 H

al Episode Statistics (HES) Copyright © 2020, Re-used with the permission of NHS Digital.

REFERENCES

1.Office for National Statistics (2015), Regional and sub-regional productivity in the UK, https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/labourproductivity/articles/regionalan dsubregionalproductivitvintheuk/ian2017

2. Bambra, C., Munford, L., Brown, H., et al (2018) Health for Wealth: Building a Healthier Northern Powerhouse for UK Productivity, Northern Health Sciences Alliance, Newcastle http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/app/uploads/2018/11/NHSA-REPORT-FINAL.pdf

3. In this report "the North" and "The Northern Powerhouse" are used interchangeably. The Northern Powerhouse comprises the following 77 local authorities in the North Fast. North West. Yorkshire and Humber and the Northern Midlands: Hartlepool, Middlesbrough, Redcar and Cleveland, Stockton-on-Tees, Darlington, Halton, Warrington, Blackburn with Darwen, Blackpool, Kingston upon Hull, East Riding of Yorkshire, North East Lincolnshire, North Lincolnshire, York, County Durham, Cheshire East, Cheshire West and Chester Northumberland Allerdale Barrow-in-Euroess Carlisle Copeland Eden South Lakeland, Bolsover, Chesterfield, Derbyshire Dales, North East Derbyshire, Burnley, Chorley, Fylde, Hyndburn, Lancaster, Pendle, Preston, Ribble Valley, Rossendale, South Ribble, West Lancashire, Wyre, Craven, Hambleton, Harrogate, Richmondshire, Ryedale, Scarborough, Selby, Bassetlaw, Bolton, Bury, Manchester, Oldham, Rochdale, Salford, Stockport, Tameside, Trafford, Wigan, Knowsley, Liverpool, St. Helens, Sefton, Wirral, Barnsley, Doncaster, Rotherham, Sheffield, Newcastle upon Tyne, North Tyneside, South Tyneside, Sunderland, Bradford, Calderdale, Kirklees, Leeds, Wakefield, Gateshead. 4. Centre for Cities (2015) Cities Outlook 2015

http://www.centreforcities.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/01/15-01-09-Cities-Outlook-2015.pdf 5. Gross value added (GVA) is a measure of the increase in the value of the economy due to the production of goods and services. It is measured at current basic prices, which include the effect of inflation, excluding taxes (less subsidies) on products (for example, Value Added Tax). GVA plus taxes (less subsidies) on products is equivalent to gross domestic product (GDP). (Office for National Statistics, 2016). 6. Northern Health Science Alliance (2018) The Northern Powerhouse in Health Research - A Science and Innovation Audit. http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/case-studies/uk-science-innovation-audit/ 7. ONS (2020), Population and Migration

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/populationandmigration

8. ONS (2015), Gross Value Added (GVA), https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/grossvalueaddedgva

9. ONS (2015), Regional and sub-regional productivity in the UK, https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/labourproductivity/articles/regionalan

dsubregionalproductivityintheuk/jan2017

10. Northern Health Science Alliance (2018) The Northern Powerhouse in Health Research - A Science and Innovation Audit, http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/case-studies/uk-science-innovation-audit/

11. ONS (2020), Annual Survey of Hours and Earnings.

https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/gor/2013265927/report.aspx#tabearn

12. May to July, 2018 (seasonally adjusted) NOMIS (2018) Labour Force Survey Headline Statistics https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/gor/contents.aspx

13. End Child Poverty (2013) Poverty Map of the UK.

http://www.endchildpoverty.org.uk/images/ecp/130212%20ECP%20local%20report%20final(2).pdf 14. Department of Energy and Climate Change (2013) Fuel Poverty Report.

nment/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/226985/fuel_poverty_rep https://www.gov.uk/gover ort 2013.pdf

15. Jobs density is defined as the number of jobs in an area divided by the resident population aged 16-64 in that area. For example, a job density of 1.0 would mean that there is one job for every resident aged 16-64

The total number of jobs is a workplace-based measure and comprises employee jobs, self-employed, government-supported trainees and HM Forces. Nomis (2012) Job density

https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/articles/649.aspx

16. Northern Health Science Alliance (2018) The Northern Powerhouse in Health Research - A Science and Innovation Audit, http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/case-studies/uk-science-innovation-audit/ 17. Nomis (2020) Labour market Profile data 2018/19

xhttps://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/lmp/gor/2013265927/report.aspx#tabwab

18. Nomis (2020) https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/Imp/gor/2013265927/report.aspx#tabearn and https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/

19. Northern Health Science Alliance (2018) The Northern Powerhouse in Health Research - A Science and Innovation Audit, http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/case-studies/uk-science-innovation-audit/

20. Nomis (2020) Labour market Profile data 2018 https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/reports/lmp/gor/2013265927/report.aspx#tabwab

https://www.ons.gov.uk/economy/grossvalueaddedgva/datasets/nominalregionalgrossvalueaddedbalanc edperheadandincomecomponents

22 Dorling (2010) 'Persistent North-South Divides', in The Economic Geography of the UK, Sage Publications London.

23 Hacking et al (2011) Trends in mortality from 1965 to 2008 across the English north-south divide: comparative observational study. British Medical Journal, 342, d508

24 Hacking et al (2011) Trends in mortality from 1965 to 2008 across the English north-south divide: comparative observational study. British Medical Journal, 342, d508

25 Bambra and Orton (2016) A Train Journey through the English Health Divide: Topological Map

Environment and Planning A, 48: 811-814.

26. PHE – Public Health England (2020) Fingertips dashboard: https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/ 27. Reproduced under Commons Creative Licence from Bambra and Orton (2016) A Train Journey through the English Health Divide: Topological Map, Environment and Planning A, 48: 811-814. 28. Reproduced under Commons Creative Licence from Bambra and Orton (2016) A Train Journey through the English Health Divide: Topological Map. Environment and Planning A. 48: 811-814. 29. Buchan et al (2017) North-South disparities in English mortality 1965–2015: longitudinal population study J Epidemiology Community Health 71:928-936

30. Bambra et al (2014) North and South: addressing the English health divide, Journal of Public Health, 36: 183-186

31. Bambra, C., Munford, L., Brown, H., et al (2018) Health for Wealth: Building a Healthier Northern Powerhouse for LIK Productivity Northern Health Sciences Alliance Newcastle http://www.thenhsa.co.uk/app/uploads/2018/11/NHSA-REPORT-FINAL.pdf

32. Sapey, E. et al. 2020. Ethnicity and risk of death in patients hospitalised for COVID-19 infection: an observational cohort study in an urban catchment area. medRxiv, 2020.05.05.20092296. 33. ICNARC (Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre).2020. ICNARC report on COVID-19 in critical care 12 June 2020. London: Intensive Care National Audit and Research Centre. 34. de Lusignan S, et al. Risk factors for SARS-CoV-2 among patients in the Oxford Royal College of General Practitioners Research and Surveillance Centre primary care network: a cross-sectional study. The Lancet

Infectious Diseases, May 2020.

35. Public Heath England, Disparities in the risk and outcomes of COVID-19, August 2020, https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attac hment data/file/90843 4/Disparities_in_the_risk_and_outcomes_of_COVID_August_2020_update.pdf

36. Mahase E. Covid-19: What do we know about "long covid"? BMJ 2020; 370 :m2815 37. Bambra, C., et al. (2020) The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities, Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, https://jech.bmj.com/content/74/11/964

38. Singer M. (2000) A dose of drugs, a touch of violence, a case of AIDS: conceptualizing the SAVA syndemic. Free Inquiry in Creative Sociology, 28: 13-24 (quote from p13).

39. Reproduced under Commons Creative Licence from Bambra, C., et al. (2020) The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities, Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health

40. Bambra, C., et al. (2020) The COVID-19 pandemic and health inequalities, Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, https://jech.bmj.com/content/74/11/964

41. The increased vulnerability-, susceptibility- and exposure- to COVID-19 as a consequence of socio-economic inequality also intersects with ethnicity, as ethnic minorities are much more likely to be socio-economically deprived and/or to live in more deprived neighbourhoods, as well as to be disproportionally disadvantaged by compounding determinants

42. The IMD is the official measure of the relative deprivation of small areas in England and is formed of seven domains: income: employment: health deprivation and disability: education, skills and training: crime; barriers to housing and services; and living environment.

https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019

43. IMD is typically reported at small geographical areas (Lower Layer Super Output Areas; LSOAs) but for our analysis we also use information at Local Authority District (LAD) level. We do this by taking the rank of the average rank within a LAD. This means each LAD is ranked from 1 to 317 in terms of relative deprivation. For ease of interpretation, we have broken the data down into quintiles, where a value of 1 corresponds to the lowest 20% of deprivation (the least deprived) and a value of 5 corresponds to the highest 20% of deprivation (the most deprived).

44. Guo L. et al. Clinical Features Predicting Mortality Risk in Patients With Viral Pneumonia: The MuLBSTA Score. Front Microbiol. 2019;10:2752. Published 2019 Dec 3. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2019.02752 45. PHE – Public Health England (2020) Fingertips dashboard, https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/deat hsinvolvingcovid19bylocalareasanddeprivation/deathsoccurringbetween1marchand31july2020 47. See Figure 5.2, page 27, of: Bambra C, Munford L, Brown H, Wilding A, Robinson T, Holland P, et al. Health for Wealth: Building a Healthier Northern Powerhouse for UK Productivity. Northern Health Sciences Alliance: 2018.

https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peoplenotinwork/unemployment/datasets/claimant countbyunitaryandlocalauthorityexperimental/current

49. https://www.understandingsociety.ac.uk/documentation/covid-19

50. https://pldr.org/dataset/2noyv/small-area-mental-health-index-samhi 51, Barr B. Bambra C. Whitehead M. The impact of NHS resource allocation policy on health inequalities in England 2001-11: longitudinal ecological study. BMJ. 2014;348:g3231.

52. Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D, Whitehead M. Local government funding review: how can we better help the areas that need it the most? [Internet]. Better Health for All. 2019 [cited 2020 Sep 17]. Available from: https://betterhealthforall.org/2019/02/18/local-government-funding-review-how-can-we-better-help-the-ar eas-that-need-it-the-most/

53. Wickham S, Bentley L, Rose T, Whitehead M, Taylor-Robinson D, Barr B. Effects on mental health of a UK welfare reform, Universal Credit: a longitudinal controlled study. Lancet Public Health

2020;5(3):e157-e164.

54. Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D, Stuckler D, Loopstra R, Reeves A, Wickham S, et al. Fit-for-work or fit-for-unemployment? Does the reassessment of disability benefit claimants using a tougher work capability assessment help people into work? J Epidemiol Community Health. 2015;70(5). 55. Wickham S, Bentley L, Rose T, Whitehead M, Taylor-Robinson D, Barr B. Effects on mental health of a UK welfare reform, Universal Credit: a longitudinal controlled study. Lancet Public Health 2020:5(3):e157-e164.

56. Loopstra R, Reeves A, Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D, McKee M, Stuckler D. The impact of economic downturns and budget cuts on homelessness claim rates across 323 local authorities in England. 2004–12. J Public Health. 2016;38(3):417–25

57. Loopstra R, Reeves A, Taylor-Robinson D, Barr B, McKee M, Stuckler D. Austerity, sanctions, and the rise of food banks in the UK. BMJ. 2015 Apr:350(apr08 9):h1775–h1775.

58. Barr B. Taylor-Robinson D. Stuckler D. Loopstra R. Reeves A. Whitehead M. 'First, do no harm': are disability assessments associated with adverse trends in mental health? A longitudinal ecological study. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2015;70(4);iech-2015-206209.

59. Taylor-Robinson D. Lai E. Wickham S. Rose T. Norman P. Bambra C. et al. Child poverty and the unprecedented rise in infant mortality in England 2000-2017; time trend analysis, BMJ, 2019 60. Bambra C, Munford L, Brown H, Wilding A, Robinson T, Holland P, et al. Health for Wealth: Building a Healthier Northern Powerhouse for UK Productivity. Northern Health Sciences Alliance; 2018.

61. Beatty, C and Fothergill, S (2016). The uneven impact of welfare reform: the financial losses to places and people. Project Report. Sheffield. Sheffield Hallam University.

http://shura.shu.ac.uk/15883/1/welfare-reform-2016.pdf

62. Bambra, C. (2016) Health Divides: where you live can kill you, Bristol, Policy Press. 63. Post-industrial areas have higher numbers on out-of-work benefits and on low wages, which triggers

Tax Credits and Housing Benefit as income top-ups. 64. Beatty, C and Fothergill, S (2016). The uneven impact of welfare reform: the financial losses to places and people. Project Report. Sheffield, Sheffield Hallam University.

http://shura.shu.ac.uk/15883/1/welfare-reform-2016.pdf

65. Based on the Northern Powerhouse population of around 15.5 million people.

66. Note that in a linear-logarithmic specification, the coefficient of interest needs to be divided by 100 to talk about a 1% change in the explanatory variable

67. Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D, Stuckler D, Loopstra R, Reeves A, Whitehead M. 'First, do no harm': are disability assessments associated with adverse trends in mental health? A longitudinal ecological study. J Epidemiol Community Health. 2015;70(4):jech-2015-206209.

68. Wickham S, Bentley L, Rose T, Whitehead M, Taylor-Robinson D, Barr B. Effects on mental health of a UK welfare reform, Universal Credit: a longitudinal controlled study. Lancet Public Health. 2020;5(3):e157-e164

69. (see An interactive map including the SAVI and each vulnerability measure is available here: https://pldr.org/2020/06/18/exploring-the-vulnerability-to-COVID19-between-communities-in-england/ . 70. Deaths involving COVID-19 by local area and socioeconomic deprivation - Office for National Statistics [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jun 26]. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/birthsdeathsandmarriages/deaths/bulletins/deat hsinvolvingCOVID19bylocalareasanddeprivation/deathsoccurringbetween1marchand31may2020 71. Maringe C, Spicer J, Morris M, Purushotham A, Nolte E, Sullivan R, et al. The impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on cancer deaths due to delays in diagnosis in England. UK: a national, population-based. modelling study. Lancet Oncol. 2020 Aug 1;21(8):1023-34.

72. McDonald HI, Tessier E, White JM, Woodruff M, Knowles C, Bates C, et al. Early impact of the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic and physical distancing measures on routine childhood vaccinations in England, January to April 2020, Eurosurveillance [Internet], 2020 May 14 [cited 2020 Sep 8]:25(19). Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7238742/

73. Lynn RM. Avis JL. Lenton S. Amin-Chowdhury Z. Ladhani SN. Delaved access to care and late presentations in children during the COVID-19 pandemic: a snapshot survey of 4075 paediatricians in the UK and Ireland. Arch Dis Child [Internet]. 2020 Jun 24 [cited 2020 Sep 8]: Available from

https://adc.bmi.com/content/early/2020/06/24/archdischild-2020-319848 74. Armitage R, Nellums LB. COVID-19 and the consequences of isolating the elderly. Lancet Public Health, 2020 May 1:5(5):e256.

75. COVID and homelessness: what has been done? A position paper [Internet]. LSE London. 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 8]. Available from:

https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/lselondon/COVID-and-homelessness-what-has-been-done-a-position-paper/ 76. Daly M, Sutin A, Robinson E. Longitudinal changes in mental health and the COVID-19 pandemic: Evidence from the UK Household Longitudinal Study [Internet]. PsyArXiv; 2020 Jun [cited 2020 Sep 8]. Available from: https://osf.io/qd5z7

77. Loopstra R. Vulnerability to food insecurity since the COVID-19 lockdown [Internet]. Food foundation; 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 8]. Available from:

https://foodfoundation.org.uk/publication/vulnerability-to-food-insecurity-since-the-COVID-19-lockdown 78. Office for National Statistics, Labour market overview, UK: September 2020, (2020) ONS,

https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes/bull etins/uklabourmarket/september2020.

79. Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D, Scott-Samuel A, McKee M, Stuckler D. Suicides associated with the 2008-10 economic recession in England : time trend analysis. Br Med J. 2012;e5142(August):1-7. 80. University of Liverpool and CLES

Due-North-Report-of-the-Inquiry-on-Health-Equity-in-the-North-final.pdf [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2020 Sep 18]. Available from

https://cles.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/Due-North-Report-of-the-Inquiry-on-Health-Equity-in-the-No rth-final.pdf

81. Pickett KE, Wilkinson RG. The Ethical and Policy Implications of Research on Income Inequality and Child Well-being, Pediatrics, 2015 Mar 1:135(Supplement 2):S39-47.

82. Health state life expectancies by national deprivation deciles, England and Wales - Office for National Statistics [Internet]. [cited 2020 Feb 3]. Available from:

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/healthandsocialcare/healthinegualities/bulletins/ healthstatelifeexpectanciesbyindexofmultipledeprivationimd/2015to2017#comparing-inequalities-in-life-ex pectancy-and-healthy-life-expectancy-between-2012-to-2014-and-2015-to-2017-england

83. Hirsch. D. and Stone, J. (2020) Local indicators of child poverty after housing costs. 2018/19: Summary of estimates of child poverty after housing costs in local authorities and parliamentary constituencies, 2014/15 – 2018/19. Loughborough, Loughborough University.

https://www.lboro.ac.uk/media-centre/press-releases/2020/october/child-poverty-rise-shapest-in-midland s-and-north/



84. Hirsch, D. and Stone, J. (2020) Local indicators of child poverty after housing costs, 2018/19: Summary of estimates of child poverty after housing costs in local authorities and parliamentary constituencies, 2014/15 – 2018/19, Loughborough, Loughborough University.

https://www.lboro.ac.uk/media-centre/press-releases/2020/october/child-poverty-rise-shapest-in-midland s-and-north/

85. Marmot, M., Allen, J., Boyce, T., Goldblatt, P and Morrison, J. (2020) Health

Equity in England: The Marmot Review 10 years on. London: Institute of Health Equity.

https://www.health.org.uk/publications/reports/the-marmot-review-10-years-on (p51)

86. Education at a Glance Interim Report: Update of Employment and Educational Attainment Indicators, OECD 2015, http://www.oecd.org/education/EAG-Interim-report-Chapter2.pdf

87. Michael McLaughlin, Mark R Rank, Estimating the Economic Cost of Childhood Poverty in the United States, Social Work Research, Volume 42, Issue 2, June 2018, Pages 73-83,

https://doi.org/10.109.3/swr/svv007

88. Donald Hirsch, (2008) Estimating the costs of child poverty, Joseph Rowntree Foundation, York, https://www.irf.org.uk/sites/default/files/irf/migrated/files/2313.pdf

89. Education in England: Annual Report 2020 [Internet]. Education Policy Institute. [cited 2020 Sep 15]. Available from: https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/education-in-england-annual-report-2020/ 90. Taylor-Robinson, D., Lai, E., Wickham, S., Rose, T., Bambra, C., Whitehead, M., Barr, B. (2019) Assessing the impact of rising child poverty on the unprecedented rise in infant mortality in England, 2000–2017: time trend analysis, BMJ Open, 2019;9:e029424. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2019-029424

91. Robinson, T., Brown, H., Norman, P., Barr, B., Fraser, L., and Bambra, C. (2019) Investigating the impact of New Labour's English health inequalities strategy on geographical inequalities in infant mortality: a time trend analysis, Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health, 73:564–568.

92. Lai ETC, Wickham S, Law C, Whitehead M, Barr B, Taylor-Robinson D. Poverty dynamics and health in late childhood in the UK: evidence from the Millennium Cohort Study. Arch Dis Child. 2019 Nov:104(11):1049-55

93. Rod, Bengtsson et al. (2020) Trajectories of childhood adversity and mortality in early adulthood: a population based cohort study, The Lancet, 396(10249), 489-497. Available from:

https://www.thelancet.com/journals/lancet/article/PIIS0140-6736(20)30621-8/fulltext

94. Assessing the impact of rising child poverty on the unprecedented rise in infant mortality in England, 2000–2017: time trend analysis | BMJ Open [Internet]. [cited 2020 Jan 12]. Available from: https://bmiopen.bmi.com/content/9/10/e029424

95. Child and Maternal Health - PHE [Internet]. [cited 2020 Sep 18]. Available from:

https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/profile/child-health-profiles/data#page/3/gid/1938133228/pat/15/par/E920000 01/ati/6/are/E12000003/iid/90323/age/201/sex/4/cid/4/page-options/car-do-0

96. PHE. Mental_health_of_children_in_England.pdf [Internet]. 2016 [cited 2020 Sep 18]. Available from: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/57563 2/Mental_health_of_children_in_England.pdf

97. Bywaters P, Bunting L, Davidson G, Hanratty J, Mason W, McCartan C, et al. (2016) The relationship between poverty, child abuse and neglect; an evidence review. Joseph Rowntree Foundation. Available from: https://www.irf.org.uk/sites/default/files/irf/files-research/bywaters_can_final_report.pdf

98. Bennett, D., Mason, K., Schlueter, D., Wickham, S., Lai, E., Alexandros, A., . . . Taylor-Robinson, D. (n.d.). Trends in inequalities in looked after children in England 2004-2019: a local area ecological analysis. BMJ Open

http://livrepository.liverpool.ac.uk/id/eprint/3103964

99. Whitehead M, McInroy N, Bambra C. Due North Report of the Inquiry on Health Equity for the North. UK: University of Liverpool and the Centre for Economic Strategies 2014 [Internet]. [cited 2017 Mar 27]. Available from: https://cles.org.uk/news/inquiry-publishes-due-north-report-on-health-equity/

100. Sinha I, Bennett D, Taylor-Robinson DC. Children are being sidelined by COVID-19. BMJ [Internet]. 2020 May 27 [cited 2020 Jul 6]:369. Available from: https://www.bmi.com/content/369/bmi.m2061 101. COVID-19: We are not "all in it together"-less privileged in society are suffering the brunt of the damage [Internet]. The BMJ, 2020 [cited 2020, Jul 9]. Available from

https://blogs.bmj.com/bmj/2020/05/22/COVID-19-we-are-not-all-in-it-together-less-privileged-in-society-ar e-suffering-the-brunt-of-the-damage/

102. Catherine Hefferon, Catherine Taylor, Davara Bennett, Catherine Falconer, Melissa Campbell, Joanna G Williams, David Schwartz , Ruth Kipping , David Taylor-Robinson. Priorities for the child public health response to the COVID-19 pandemic recovery in England. ADC 2020 (in press)

103. CPAG. Families hit harder because nothing for children in COVID-19 response [Internet]. CPAG. 2020 [cited 2020 Sep 15]. Available from

https://cpag.org.uk/news-blogs/news-listings/families-hit-harder-because-nothing-children-COVID-19-resp

104. Department for Education. Attendance in education and early years settings during the coronavirus (COVID-19) outbreak, Week 28 2020 [Internet]. [cited 2020 Sep 15]. Available from:

https://explore-education-statistics.service.gov.uk/find-statistics/attendance-in-education-and-early-years-s ettings-during-the-coronavirus-COVID-19-outbreak/2020-week-28

105. Education in England: Annual Report 2020 [Internet]. Education Policy Institute. [cited 2020 Sep 15]. Available from: https://epi.org.uk/publications-and-research/education-in-england-annual-report-2020/ 106. TUC. Young workers are most at risk from job losses due to the coronavirus crisis [Internet]. [cited 2020 Sep 15]. Available from:

https://www.tuc.org.uk/research-analysis/reports/young-workers-are-most-risk-job-losses-due-coronavirus

107. Coronavirus having major impact on young people with mental health needs - new survey [Internet]. YoungMinds. [cited 2020 Jul 9]. Available from:

https://youngminds.org.uk/about-us/media-centre/press-releases/coronavirus-having-major-impact-on-yo ung-people-with-mental-health-needs-new-survey/

108, Price B, Lack of access to mental health help 'devastating', BBC News [Internet], 2020 May 26 [cited 2020 Jul 3]: Available from: https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-wales-52771502

109. Loades ME, Chatburn E, Higson-Sweeney N, Reynolds S, Shafran R, Brigden A, et al. Rapid

Systematic Review: The Impact of Social Isolation and Loneliness on the Mental Health of Children and Adolescents in the Context of COVID-19. J Am Acad Child Adolesc Psychiatry [Internet]. 2020 Jun 3 [cited 2020 Jul 3: Available from: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7267797/

110. NHS Digital (2020) Mental Health of Children and Young People in England, 2020. Available at: https://files.digital.nhs.uk/CB/C41981/mhcyp_2020_rep.pdf

111. UK2070 Commission (2019) Fairer and Stronger, Rebalancing the UK economy.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1DaPIONpLXwxS1IE2kLu3aQVkOQEmFLwB/view



A Health Partnership for Northern England